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YELLOWKNIFE, NORTHWEST TERRITORIES 

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 24, 1982 

MEMBERS PRESENT 

Mr. Appaqaq, Mr. Arlooktoo, Hon. George Braden, Ms Cournoyea, rlr. Curley, 
Mr. Evaluarjuk , Mr. Fraser, Mr. Kilabuk, Mr. MacQuarrie, Hon . Arnold McCallum, 
Mr. McLaughlin, Hon . Richard Nerysoo , Mr . Noah, Mr. Pudluk, Mr . Sayine , 
Mr. Sibbeston, Mrs. Sorensen, Hon. Don Stewart, Hon. Kane Tologanak , 
Hon . James Wah-Shee 

ITEM NO. l : PRAYER 

---Prayer 

SPEAKER (Hon. Don Stewart): Orders of the da y for February 24th. 

Item 2, replies to Commissioner's Address. 

Item 3, oral questions. 

ITEM NO . 3: ORAL QUESTIONS 

Mr . McLaughlin. 

Question 43-82(1 ): Mining Safety Ordinance 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker . I have a question for the Minister 
of Justice and Public Services who is responsible for the Mining Safety 
Ordinance. For some time now there has been talk and discussion of producing 
a new Mining Safety Ordinance and to bring legislation in the House to effect 
that. The union s and operators of the mines in the Northwest Territories 
have been involved in the preparation of this ordinance and I was wondering 
if the Minister could tell us if he plans to have this legislation ready at 
this sess ion or in the May session and if not until the May session, will he 
have it available to table here so that the general public can see proposed 
legislation before we debate it? 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Mr . Braden. 

Return To Question 43-82(1): Mining Safety Ordinance 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Mr. Speaker, the Member will recall that just prior to my 
budget estimates I read a major sta tement concerning changes to the Mining 
Safety Ordinance and mining safety regulations. I also made a major statement 
concerning the territorial government's role in monitoring the effects of 
uranium exploration. I would indicate to the Member at this time, Mr. Speaker, 
that the draft bill for the Mining Safety Ordinance is almost completed and 
the draft regulations or regulation changes are almost completed as well. 
Now, as I have indicated to some representatives of industry that haye talked 
to me, it is fflY intention prior to bringing the draft bill into this House to 
circulate it to all Members of the Legislature, of course, but also to provide 
the draft bill to the public , to representatives of industry and labour and 
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let them review the document , make representations to their MLAs or perhaps to 
Mr. MacQuarrie's committee. I und ersta nd that he is considering taking some 
ste ps to allow for presentations to his committee on the legi s lative changes. 

I would just say in closing, Mr. Speaker, that I have to congratulate a l l the 
parties that have been involved to date in the preparation of input into the 
draft ordinance and with r espect to the regulations. It is my intention not 
to do anything which wou l d prejudic e the future of this ordinance and to und erm ine 
all the ha rd work that has been done so far. Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Minister. Oral que s tions. Mr. Curley. 

Question 44-82(1 ) : Resident De ntist For Keewatin Region 

MR. CURLEY: (Translation) Th a nk yo u , Mr. Speaker. My question i s to the 
Minister of Hea lth. We all know in Ye l lowknife there are doctors and denti sts. 
You can just phone a dentist or a doctor and say you would like an appointment. 
The r es id ents of Yellowknife have this. I would like to ask the Minister of 
Health concerning th e Keewatin di strict people. They should have a dentist 
avai l able. Does he agree with me that the Keewatin people shou l d have this? 
Keewatin peopl e hav e not had a denti st for so me time and people have to either 
go to Ye ll owknife or Churchill and pay their own airfare. I wonder if the 
Minister of Health wi l l have a dentist available to the people of Keewatin. 
Co uld you try to negotiate with the Department of National Health and Welfare 
co ncerning Keewatin's probl em? 

MR . SPEAKER: Mr. McCal l um. 

Return To Question 44-82(1 ) : Resident Denti s t For Keewatin Region 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, I recogn i ze that the provision of dental 
serv ice s across the Northwe s t Territories is now and has been for some time 
a very se riou s question. We have in the past contracted from the University 
of Manitoba and other provincial universities for the services of dentists . 
I recognize now that the Keewatin ha s not had a resident dentist for some 
time . As I indicated, I think, when we were talking about the budget for 
the Department of Hea l th, we as a government now we re going to do the work on 
behalf of the federa l department to contract for the services of doctors, 
medica l practitioners, not the l east of which would be for dent i sts as wel l . 
I wil l undertake to l ook into the situation on behalf of the Members from the 
Keewat i n to determine just what we can accomplish so that there is a resident 
dentist in that particu l ar area. I wou l d appreciate getting some more information 
from both Members from the Keewat i n on this ~nd I wou l d want to indicate that yes, 
I be l ieve the Keewatin should have a resident dentist together with more dental 
th er apists. I will look into the s ituation as quickly as possib l e and try to 
come back with something more positive to the Member . 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. t1inister. Ora l questions. Mr. Curley . 

Supp l ementary To Question 44-82(1 ): Resident Dent i st For Keewatin Region 

MR. CUR LEY: Yes, Mr . Speaker, supp l ementary to the Minister. I asked the 
question about the dental services about this same time last year. The 
Minister then ind i cated that he would l ook into the problem. I want to say to 
the Minister that I do not think he needs to indicate that he will look into 
it. He needs to so l ve the part i cular problem. The reason I am asking him this 
further supp l ementary is because the government and the federal government 
have an agreement wi th the University of Manitoba to provide that service. 
Why does the government not take a serious stand, that they must provide denta l 
services to the Keewatin, not on l y providing a resident dentist but a trave l ling 
team of dentists to prov i de the necessary services for the people of the 
Keewatin? Could he ind i cate to me that he will attempt to make sure that the 
agreement between Health and Welfare does provide a change to that effect? 
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MR . SPEAKER: Mr. Minister. 

Further Return To Question 44-82(1 ): Resident Dentist For Keewatin Re~ 

HON . ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr . Speaker, I indicated to him that I would pursue 
this even further. I recognize that there have been questions about the 
prov i sion of medical practitioners in the North but up until the present t im e 
the recruitment and the contracting of these services -- that is the medical 
practitioners themselves, including dentists -- has been the prerogative of 
the federa l government through National Health and Welfare and/or the Department 
of Indian Affairs and Northern Deve lo pment and not the Government of the 
Northwest Territories. 

Over the past six to seven months, we have been working to try to come to an 
arrangement with both federa l departments and the federal government in 
genera l so that this government will go out and recruit and attract medical 
practitioners. What I am saying is that we have now final l y made that 
arrangement. This government is in the process now of recruiting and attracting 
medical practitioners, including dentists, not only for the Keewatin but in 
other areas. More specifica ll y, I have indicated as well that the territorial 
government is prepared to he l p people get into private practice. I have 
indicated that to other areas, and particu l arly to the Delta, so I wi ll attempt 
to see that in our recruitment of these medical practitioners that a dentist 
is found for the Keewatin and together with the paraprofessional peop l e, to 
make up a travelling team that would be able to trave l throughout the Keewatin 
and other areas to provide that kind of service . So I wou l d make that 
commitment to the Member now that in our recruitment of medical practitioners 
we wou ld include that service for the Keewatin, that is in the area of 
dental/medical services. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Minister. Oral questions. Ms Cournoyea. 

Question 45-82(1 ): Request For Rep l y To Question 36-82(1) 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr. Speaker, the question is to the Minister of Health and 
Socia l Services. I asked the question previously for a report on a task force 
from Indian Affairs which came to Ye llowknife to discuss medical facilities 
in the Northwest Territories. Cou ld he indi cate when he intends to give that 
report? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Minister. 

Return To Question 45-82(1): Request For Reply To Question 36-82( 1 ) 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, the question was asked of me whi l e I was 
absent from the House. When we come to the item questions and returns on 
the orders of the day I have a return to make to the question at that time. 

MR . SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Minister. Oral questions. The l ast time, 
oral questions. 

Item 4, questions and returns. 

ITEM NO. 4: QUESTIONS AND RETURNS 

Are there any written questions today? Mr. Mc Laughlin. 

Question 46-82(1 ): Underground Mining Problem 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. My question is directed to the 
Minister of Justice and Public Services and addresses underground mining 
problems. As some Members are aware, the present Mining Safety Ordinance does 
not a llow underground mining shifts to exceed eight hours. I realize t he 
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purpose behind this, but at mining operation s such as Polaris , where miners 
leave their families to work , this creates a difficult problem . The underground 
miners cannot work overtime, so they cannot make as much money as the employees 
in the mill or on s urface . Thi s creates a difficult situation for the miners , 
who do not want to s it around camp doing nothing while they are away from their 
families . It also makes it difficult for the companies to attract workers to 
the underground mine, which is the whole reason for the operation existing. 
Apparently something is being done to solve this problem at Polaris and I 
would like to know what this temporary solution is and what type of permanent 
remedies will be taken to solve this problem? 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. McLaughlin. Written questions. Are there any 
returns for today? Mr. Mccallum. 

Return To Question 36 -82(1 ): Report Of Special Health Task Force 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr . Speaker, I have a return to an oral question asked 
by the Member for the We ster n Arctic , concerning the federal task force on 
hea lth se rvice s planning and policy co-ordination. I have the following 
reply. 

The task force met February 8 through 11 in Yellowknife. The results of this 
meeting were: 

1) The development and final draft of the terms of reference to be recommended 
to the steering committee, that is , assistant deputy mini s ter of DIAN □ ; 
assistant deputy minister of medical se rvices branch, Health and Welfare; 
assistant deputy mini ster of Department of Health, Government of the Northwe s t 
Territorie s. Once the term s of reference are approved by the steering 
committee they will be made available to me. 
2) Introductory and explanatory meetings with the two government organizations 
involved, namely the Government of the Northwe st Territories Department of 
Health; and medical services, Health and Welfare Canada. 
3) A meeting with the Dene Nation, in the form of a courtesy call, to inform 
them that a task force was struck to conduct an internal, administrative 
type review of health services planning and policy co-ordination between the 
two organizations. 
4) A work plan for the next six months outlining travel plans and deadlines. 
Trips will be made to the regional and zone centres. 
5) Organization of the documents to be researched and assimilated . Examples 
are: major health studies; cost-sharing agreements; Indian health policy; 
programs of each organization; standards for health service delivery. 
The task force will meet again in Yellowknife the week of March 8, 1982. 

I met very informally with the members and discussed generally with that 
group what they planned to do. I offered certain comments to them. I look 
forward to them coming back again when they would be able to report to me on 
behalf of this government just exactly what they propose to do and what their 
more definitive schedule would be. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr . Minister. Are there any other returns? 

Item 5, petitions . 

ITEM NO. 5 : PETITIONS 

11 s C o u r n o y e a . 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr . Speaker, I wish to table a petition to the House, Petition 
3-82(1), Petition for Public Inquiry into Economic Development. I wish to 
read the contents of this petition. The petition comes from the Paulatuk 
settlement council. "On January 15, 1982, the settlement council of 
Paulatuk held a public meeting. At that meeting they made a motion, motion 82-05, 
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to support a public inquiry into the past and pre se nt operations of the 
Economic Development of the Inuvik region. They feel that the people are not 
exposed to enough wage making programs and that the few individu a l s that are 
trying to deal with them are given a hard time. A concern expressed was that 
Economic Development made promi ses they did not honour . So, this letter i s 
in s upport of public inquiry into Economic Development and their operation s, in 
a hope that they will expose all of the programs that will help people help 
themselves, and encourage people to do just that." 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Ms Cournoyea. Any further petitions ? 

Item 6, tabling of document s. 

ITEM NO. 6: TABLING OF DOCUMENTS 

Mr . LJah-Shee. 

HON. JAMES WAH-SHEE: Mr . Speaker, I wish to table Tabled Document 24-82(1 ), 
Report of the Constitutional Alliance, dated February 24th, 19 82 . 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Tabling of documents . 

Item 7, reports of standing and special committees. 

Item 8, notices of motion. 

ITEM NO. 8: NOTICES OF MOTION 

Mr. McLaughlin. 

Notice Of Motion 38-82(1 ) : Reappointment Of Members To Workers' Compensation 
Board 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I would like to give notice that at 
the appropriate time I will be asking for unanimous consent to move a motion 
regarding the Workers' Compensation Board, that this Legislative Asse mbly 
recommend to the Commissioner of the Northwest Territories that he reappoint 
to the NWT Workers' Compensation Board the following members, whose present 
terms will expire shortly: Mr. \,J . Berezowski, Mr . A.W.R. Hettrick, 
Mr. D. Johnston; and further, that Mr. Robert Kuptana be appointed to this board. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Notices of motion. Mr. Pudluk. 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Speaker, I wish to give notice of two motions, which I will 
move on Friday, February 26th. These are replacing my Motions 30-82(1) and 
31-82(1 ), which I am withdrawing, because I understand they were not in order. 

Notice Of Motion 39-82(1): New TV Antenna For Resolute Bay 

My motion: 
Hudson Bay, 
replace the 
as possible 
be received 

Now therefore, I move, s econded by the honourable Member for 
that this Assembly recommend to the Executive Committee that it 
existing antenna beside the receiving dish in Resolute Bay as soon 
with a new antenna high enough to ensure that the TV signal can 
by all houses in the settlement. 

Notice Of Motion 40-82(1): Local Radio Station In Resolute Bay 

My second notice of motion: Now therefore, I move, seconded by the honourable 
Member for Hudson Bay, that this Assembly recommend to the Executive Committee 
that it set up a local radio station in Resolute Bay as soon as possible. 
Thank you. 
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MR . SPEAKER : Thank you, Mr. Pudluk. Notices of motion . Last call . Notices 
of motion . 

Item 9, notices of motion for first reading of bills. 

Item 10, motions. 

ITEM NO. 10: MOTIONS 

Motion 29-82(1), Mr. Wah-Shee . 

Motion 29-82( 1 ): Referral Of Political And Constitutional Development Subject 
To Committee Of The Whole 

HON . JAMES WAH-SHEE : Mr. Speaker, I would like to move the following motion 
regarding the referral of political and constitutional development subject 
to committee of the whole. 

WHEREAS the leaders of the major aboriginal associations and I have had 
a conference to discuss political and constitutiona l reform and will be 
meeting again on February 23rd and 24th, 1982, to fina li ze a proposal 
and a framework for political and constitutiona l development; 

AND WHEREAS I have indicated to this Assemb l y that I would be tabling 
a report on these meetings for its consideration; 

AND WHEREAS many Members of this Assembly have indicated that there is a 
need to di s cuss in detai l political and constitutional development; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that the subject of political and constitutiona l 
development be considered in the committee of the who l e as a first item 
of business on Thursday, February 25th ; 

And further, that the representatives of the major aboriginal associations 
be invited to appear as witnesses during that discussion. 

MR . SPEAKER: I need a seconder for this motion. Mr. Sibbeston is seconder . 
Your motion is in order, Mr . Wah-Shee. Do you wish to speak to it now? 

HON. JAMES WAH-SHEE: Mr. Speaker, thank you. I only want to indicate at 
this time that the Assembly has been ~ware of the conference that has been 
taking pl ace. I have been asked to make a presentation tomorrow for the 
consideration of the Members of this House and it is my intention with regard 
to this motion to ensure that a proper arrangement is made to ensure that the 
report is dealt with; as we ll , that the representatives of the alliance shou ld 
be given the opportunity to appear before this Hou se to answer any questions 
that the Members may have . Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER : Thank you. Mr. Sibbeston, as seconder, do you wish to speak 
at this time? 

AN HON. MEMBER: Question. 

Motion 29-82( 1) , Carried 

MR. SPEAKER : Question being ca ll ed. To the motion. Question being cal l ed. 
All those in favour? Opposed, if any? The motion i s carried. 

---Carried 

Motion 30-82(1 ) : Television Reception At Resolute Bay; And Motion 31-82(1 ): 
Radio Station For Reso lut e Bay, Withdrawn 

I understand that Mr . Pudluk has withdrawn Motions 30-82( 1) and 31-82(1), is 
that correct? 



- 71 3 -

MR . PUDLUK: Yes , Mr . Speaker . 

MR . SPEAKER: Thank yo u . Then I und ersta nd that Mr. McL aughlin was going to 
be seek ing unanimou s consent . You ma y do so at this time , Mr. Mc Laughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN : Yes, thank you, Mr . Speaker. I wou l d li ke to ask for 
unanimous consent at this time to proceed with my motion on the Worker s ' 
Compensat ion Board appo intm ents. 

MR. SPEAKER: Unanimou s consent is be in g asked to waive t he 48 hour s notice. 
Are there any nay s? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS : Agreed . 

---Agreed 

MR. SPEAKER : Proce ed, Mr . Mc Laughlin. 

Motion 38-82( 1 ): Reappointment Of Members To Worker s ' Compensation Board , 
Carried 

MR. McLAUGHLIN : Thank you, Mr . Speaker. 

WHEREAS the terms of the office of se veral member s of the Worker s ' 
Compensation Board wil l expire in the near futur e; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this Legislat iv e Assembl y recommend to the 
Commi ss ion er that he reappoint to the Northwest Territorie s Work e rs' 
Compensation Board the following memb ers whose present terms wi ll 
e x p i r e s h o r t l y : M r . vJ • B e r e z ow s k i ; M r . A . IJ . R . H e t t r i c k ; a n d M r . D . J o h n s to n ; 

And further,that Robert Kuptana be appointed to this board . 

Thank you, Mr . Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder to this motion? 
motion. Your motion is in order, Mr . McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Question. 

Mr. Tologanak . To the 
Do you wish to speak to it? 

MR. SPEAKER : Question being called . All those in favour? Opposed, if any? 
The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

That then would conclude motions for today . 

Item ll, introduction of bills for first reading. 

Item 12 , second reading of bills. 

Item 13 of your orders of the day, consideration in committee of the whole of 
bills, recommendations to the Legislature and other matters. 

ITEM NO. 13: CONSIDERATION IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE OF BILLS, RECOMMENDA TIONS 
TO THE LEGISLATURE AND OTHER MATTERS 

First on the order paper, the matters relating to the Arctic Pilot Project, 
with carry-over of Tabled Document 15-82(1), Workers' Compensation Board task 
force report, and Bill l -82( 1) , the Appropriation Ordinance , 1982-83, and the 
13th Report of the Standing Committee on Financ e, with Mr. Fraser in the chair . 
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---Legis l ative Assemb l y resolved into committee of the whole for consideration 
of Matt ers Relating to the Arctic Pilot Project; Bill l-82(1 ), Appropriation 
Ordinance, 1982-83, with Mr . Fraser in the chair . 

PROCEEDINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER MATTERS RELATING TO THE 
ARCTIC PILOT PROJECT ; BILL l- 82(1 ), APPROPRIATION ORDINANCE, 19 82-83 

Matters Re l ating To The Arctic Pilot Project 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thi s committee will come to order. We are cons id ering 
matter s re l ating to the Arctic Pilot Project . I think it was a motion that 
was brought in by Mr s . Sorensen. If s he would li sten maybe we cou ld get some 
bu s ines s done here . Mrs. Sorensen . We are dealing with the matters related 
to the Arctic Pilot Project . I believe thi s i s your motion. 

MRS . SORENSEN : Yes, thank you, Mr . Chairman . I wonder if the committee would 
approve of inviting the witnesse s in so that we can ask questions of them and 
hear what they have to say. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Is it agreed that we bring the witnesses in? Agreed? 

SOME HON . MEMBERS : Agreed. 

---Agr ee d 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Th ank you. Thank you. We have the witnesses at 
the table now. I wi ll call on Mr. Doug Bruchet, assistant project manager of 
the Arctic Pilot Project to introduce him se lf and his witnesses at the table. 
I would lik e to remind you that we have translation here . You will have to 
talk s lowl y and distinctly and address the Chair at all times. So Mr. Bruchet, 
if you will introduce your witnesses . We have the names here but they have 
to be read into the record. Thank you. Mr . Bruchet. 

MR. BRilCHET : Yes, Mr. Chairman, I would li ke to have Robin Abercrombie do 
that, please. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr . Chairman, and distinguished Members of the Legislative 
Asse mbly, ladi es and gentlemen , my name is Robin Abercrombie . I am a sen ior 
vice-president of NOVA, An Alberta Corporation, and vice-chairman of the 
executive committee of the Arctic Pilot Project . I would like to start off by 
saying thank you very much for the opportunity to present some of the detail 
and some of the principles inherent in the Arctic Pilot Project. 

I would like to introduce my colleagues who will be helping in the presentation 
of details. On my right is Doug Bruchet who i s the assistant project manager 
of the Arctic Pilot Project and also in charge of the social and environmental 
areas of research in the project. On my left is Mr. Ed Wetherall, manager of 
engineering with Dome Petroleum and the chairman of the LNG, liquefied natural 
gas carrier committee. On Mr. Bruchet's right is Bob Dick who is the 
vice-president of Melville Shipping and manager of marine operations for the 
Arctic Pilot Project. On his right i s Mr . Rick Bailey who is manager of 
economics for the project . As you may know, the hearings are now under way 
in Ottawa dealing with an application by the Arctic Pilot Project. Mr. Wolcott 
who is the president of the project and project manager i s the key witness and 
was not available to come to Yellowknife . 

What we propose to do here i s over roughly a half hour spa n , I would start by 
offering a few details, introductory details of the project. Then we propose 
to have a slide presentation which essentially gives an overview of the project 
after which we would be more than willing to answer any questions put forward 
by the Assembly. 
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Sponsors Are Canadian Companies Active In The North For 10 Years 

Just two things about the sponsors: Dome, NOVA, Petro-Canada and Melville 
Shipping are all Canadian companies in the sense that all or the majority of 
the shares are owned beneficially by residents of Canada. The other feature 
is that all these sponsors have been active in one way or another in the North, 
in the Arctic, for the last 10 years, and in the case of Dome and Melville 
Shipping, for the last 20. 

Mr. Chairman, the Arctic Pilot Project is designed to test the fea s ibility of 
producing natural gas from wells in the Arctic Islands and transporting this 
gas via a 160 kilometre buried pipeline, transforming the gas into liquefied 
natural gas and shipping this LNG by ice-breaking carrier to a regasification 
plant in southern Canada, all on a year round basis. It involves the meeting 
of new soc io-economic, environmental and technological challenges imposed by 
operating in our northern frontiers . The project stretches over a 20 year 
period. It pioneers the development of a physically and we believe soc iall y 
acceptable north/south marine transportation corridor that is yet un eq ualled 
in Canadian energy resource experience. 

The project represents an important building block of three Canadian energy 
goals: firstly, the orderly development of Canada's North; secondly, the 
attainment of energy self-sufficiency; and thirdly, the assertion of Canadian 
sovereignty in the Arctic . 

Project Designed At Minimum Scale For Delivery Of Gas 

The project has been called a pilot because it i s designed at the minimum scale 
necessary to prove the technical and economic feasibility of delivering 
Arctic Islands natural gas by ship. It will be one-tenth the size of a full-scale 
alternative for the delivery of Arctic qas. Even though the project i s small 
in scale , it offers significant benefits for transportation and industrial 
development, job creation, business development, alternative energy research, 
training and education and a combination of all of the above through the research 
and development program. 

Dedication To Co-operation With Northern Residents 

Associated with this policy is the project's long-term view of building upon 
the strengths, knowledge and experience of northerners. Every attempt will be 
made to provide northerners with opportunities most closely associated with 
their lifestyles and aspirations. A major component of the Arctic Pilot Project 
is the long-term commitment to a research and development program. This 
program will address environmental, socio-economic, technical and operational 
issues over a 20 year period. The program will be staffed by a combination of 
northern residents, Arctic Pilot Project personnel and scientists. The program s 
outlined in this brief on northern development benefits are presented as the 
next construction step in a continuing dialogue with northerners and their 
representative governments. The process of developing opportunities for 
northern residents in the project can only be achieved if the residents of 
the communities and the project sponsors maintain a continuity and harmony of 
dialogue through all stages. The Arctic Pilot Project is dedicated to such 
co-operative action, in the awareness that this project can play a key role in 
the orderly, timely development of Canada's northland and thus of Canada. 

Objectives Of Programs Providing Long-Term Benefits 

In concluding the opening remarks, I would like to mention five specific 
programs with the goal of providing northerners with significant long-term 
benefits and the objective of each of these programs are as follows: Firstly , 
research and development and these are objectives to increase the present body 
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of knowledge related to the areas of the e nvironm e ntal sc i e nc es, s oc ial 
scie nces, operations and transportation technologies for the Arctic, to 
deve lop mechan i sms whereby the s kill s and knowledge gained will be transferred 
to no rt her n people, their in stit ution s and government. 

Th e seco nd principal prog ram i s emplo yme nt opportunities, the objectives of 
which are to provi de opportunities for hiring of northern residents for 
l ong-term a nd s hort -term emplo yme nt generated by the project , to ensure the 
emplo yme nt terms and conditions sup port the wide range of no rt herner s ' lif esty l e 
preferences. As to business development, the objectives are to encourage 
northern busi ness development through the procurement of goods and serv ice s 
req uir ed by the project, to foster the development of north er n ba sed support 
infr astruct ur e to meet co nst ruction , researc h a nd operational requirements . 
Und er a lt er na tiv e e nergy the objective i s to examine the technical and economic 
feasibility of supplying an alter nat e s ource of domestic energy to High Arctic 
communities. Finall y, under t raining a nd e du cat ion , to provide opportunities 
for northern residents to obtain the fundamental skill bas e to participate in 
all aspects of the project. 

Thi s completes my opening sta tement and I would now like to turn the pre se ntation 
over to Doug Bruchet, who is the assistant project manager . 

CHAIRMM (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet. 

MR. BRUCHET: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We would now lik e to proceed with the slide 
presentation. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank yo u very mu c h. I think procedurewise, we will 
ju st break for about five minute s, until yo u get ev ery thing se t up . Is it 
the wish of the committee that we break for five minute s be fore the slide 
presentation? 

SOM HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

---Agr ee d 

---SHORT RECESS 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Are you all set up now and ready to go? I wonder if 
we can get the committee back to order. Go ahead with your pre se ntation . Could 
s om e bod y get the lights back there? 

Slide Pre se ntation On Project 

MR. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman, my name i s Richard Bailey and I am the manager of 
planning for the Arctic Pilot Project. It is my pleasure to appear before you 
toda y to provide an overview slide presentation about our project. This 
pre se ntation will briefly describe the propo se d facilities, it will outline some 
of the extensive work that has been completed and will provide a summary of the 
benefits to be derived from the project. After the presentation, my colleagues 
and I will be pleased to answer your questions. 

The Arctic Pilot Project is a transportation sy s tem designed to deliver 
270 million cubic feet per da y of natural gas from Melville Island in the Arctic 
Island s to a terminal location in eastern Canada on a year round basis, using 
ice-breaking ... 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : I mentioned before and I will have to tell you again 
that we have translation here and you are going to have to talk slower, because 
you are going too fast . We get a red light here every time you speed up . 

MR. CURLEY: Green light , please! 

-- -Laughter 
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MR . BAILEY: ... us in g i ce- brea kin g li quefied natural gas carriers. LNG was 
chosen as the cargo because of the abundance of natural gas in the Arctic and 
th e fact that LNG is a non-pollutant. The project will provide experience in 
the movement of resources from the Arctic on the sma ll est economic sca l e. 
Even though the project i s small in sca l e compared to a lt ernative energy projects, 
it wi ll yearly provide enough gas to heat approximate l y 725,000 homes. It is 
our belief that the project is complementary to other energy transportation 
systems, is highly flexible and does not comm i t the federal government to only 
marine transportation of resources. 

This s li de depicts the conversion of natural gas into li quefied natural gas, 
or LNG, for shipment as a compact energy resource and the reconversion to the 
gaseous state at the market place . The LrlG is stored in the northern and 
southern terminals and on board the ships as a cold li quid at atmospheric 
pressure and a temperature of minus 162 degrees Ce l sius. The Arct i c Pilot 
Project sh i ps are specifically designed to carry LNG. They will not be used to 
carry other energy cargoes, suc h as methanol or crude oil . Indeed, these ships 
are specifica ll y intende~ to remove LN G from Melv ill e Island and will not be 
used to transport gas from other sources, such as King Christ i an Island. 

Joint Venture Of Four Companies 

Th e Arctic Pilot Project i s a joint venture of four Canadian companies : Petro­
Ca11aJa Exploration Inc.; NOVA, An Alberta Corporation ; Dome Petroleum Ltd.; and 
Melv ill e Sh ippin g Limited. Melvil l e Sh i pping is a consortium of three shipping 
companies: Federal Co mm erce and Navigation Ltd.; Upper Lakes Shipp in g Ltd.; 
and the CS L Group Inc. All of these large, financ i a ll y strong Ca nad i an 
compa ni es have re l eva nt experience to ass i st the Arctic Pilot Project in this 
northern development activity. Petro-Canada i s the overal l project operator 
and manager . With such a strong team we fee l very conf id ent about our abi li ty 
to successfu ll y carry out this most cha ll enging northern development project. 

The f i ve major project segments are as follows: first l y, the Drake Point field 
facilities to be owned and operated by Panarctic Oil s Ltd .; secondly, the 
Me l vi ll e Island pipeline to be owned by the Arct i c Pilot Project a nd designed 
and operated by NOVA; thirdly, the Bridport Inl et LN G facilities a l so owned 
by the APP a nd designed and operated by Petro-Canada; fourthly, the two LNG 
carriers ow ned by the APP an d designed a nd operated jointly by Dome and 
Me l vi ll e; a nd fifthly, the southern terminal to be owned and operated by 
Tr ansCanada Pipelines Company Limit ed . . 

As our schedule shown here indicates, it requires approximately four years 
after project approva l until the project becomes operational. We feel we have 
an opportunity a nd a window in time to develop a transportation system t hat 
wi ll con nect Canada ' s northern resources for the future be nefit of a ll Canadians. 
We quite often get asked the questio n , why not delay the project for severa l 
years as we do not need the gas in Canada at this time? We are planning to 
develop a transportation system· that, in our opinion, i s vita ll y nec essary to 
provide access to Canada's natural resources in the Nort h such as gas, oil 
and min era l s. Without a proven transportation link , we will be unable to 
ha ve the ass ur ance that resources in the Arctic and other frontier areas ca n 
be mov ed to market when needed. If we are co nt emp l at ing moving other resources 
from the Arctic, it will not be until th e l ate 19 8Os or early 199Os that the 
technology proven by the Arctic Pilot Project will be ava ilable. 

Delay Would Destroy Opportunity For Orderly Development 

We believe that we a lready are behind with this project an d to de lay it further 
wou ld in fact destroy the opportunity for the orderly development of a year 
round Ar ct ic transportation system. Society would then probably be faced with 
a need for moving larger volumes of e nerg y from the Arctic in the la st decade 
of this century without the vital technologi ca l development, experience and 
knowledge we wo uld have gained from this first research development type project 
proposed for Canada's Arctic . 
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This s lid e illustrates the various rev iew procedures which have been brought 
to bear on the Arctic Pilot Project . Firstly, the Environmental Assessment 
and Review Process or EARP hearing held in the North in 19 80 a nd the results 
therefrom, includin g approval for the project, s ubject to the establishment 
of a control author ity and adv i sory committ ee. Membership on the EARP panel 
in c lud ed federal and territorial representatives. Second ly , the joint 
federal/provincial EARP hear ing s held in each of Quebec and Nova Scoti~ which 
resulted in approval being giv en for each of the respective so uth ern terminal 
sites . Thirdl y, the three Canad i a n coast guard TERMP0L reviews which 
investigated in detail the three terminal sites as we ll as the ship design 
and routing. 

Th e sponsors of the Arct i c Pilot Project believe it is important that each 
of these three review processes has co nc lud e d that the project i s acceptable, 
subject on l y to certain terms and conditions. As i s well know n , the Arctic 
Pilot Project is now in the midst of it s seve nt~ review. Phase one of the 
hearings before the National Energy Board commenced on February 2nd of this 
year. Phase two in which detailed review of proposed facilities will be 
undertaken, will commence at the conclusion of phase one, estimated at or about 
mid-Mar ch. The board has tentatively schedu led hearings to take place in one 
or more Arct ic commu niti es for l ate Apri l. 

Proposed Facilities 

I would now li ke to briefly review the proposed facilities for the Arctic 
Pilot Project. Thi s s lid e shows the route of the pipeline on Melville I s land 
from the Drake Point field in the north to Bridport Inl et in the so uth . The 
pipeline will be 160 ki lom etres in l e ngth, 559 millimetres in diameter, that 
is co mpl ete l y buried to minimize disruption to the environment. The gas 
flowing into the pipe lin e will be chilled to below freezing temperatures to 
prevent melting of the permafrost. At Bridport Inl et the natural gas will be 
li quef i ed and temporarily stored before being lo a ded onto the ships. Th e LNG 
plant and storage tanks will be barge mount ed. Three barges will be built 
in sout her n Canada where control over costs and construction schedule can be 
effectively maintained and at the same time environmental impact at Bridport 
Inlet can be minimized. 

Thi s slide shows a cross sect ion and plan view of the proposed ship de s ign. 
Th ese s hip s will be amongst the largest and most sop histicated vessels ever 
built anywhere in the world for commercial trade. It is our intention to have 
them operate under a Canadian flag utilizing Canadian crews to the ma xi mum 
extent possible. Th e sponsors of the Arctic Pilot Project wish to emphasize 
that this slide represents the late st design concept for the sh ip s. This 
de s i gn is evolving with time as results from model testing become available 
and as additional calculations are made. 

Environmental Considerations 

A very important consideration in the overall shipping component is , of course, 
the marine environment. The Arctic Pilot Project will seek to minimize to the 
ma x imum practical extent the impact of the project on the environment, the 
animals and the people of the regions traver sed. An equally important 
consideration to th e project is the physical environment, particularly as it 
relates to the passage of the ships. For several years the project has 
gathered relevant physical data in an effort to predict with confidence the 
technical performance and economic feasibility of the proposal . To date the 
APP ha s spent a total of approximately $45 million, of which about $6.5 million 
has been spent on environmental and socio-economic studies and regulatory 
related matters . 

Thi s slide s hows the results to date of the biological and physical data 
collection and analysis done to define the s hipping corridor from Melville 
Island to eastern Canada for the APP transportation syste m. The shipping 
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component, of course , is the most pion eering aspect of the project, both in 
the area of ship design and operation as wel l as in route se l ection. The 
Arctic Pilot Project has prepared an int egrated route ana l ysis which has been 
filed with the environmenta l assessment review office in Ottawa , the National 
Energy Board and various federal and provincial government departments . The 
integrated route ana l ysis provides a base lin e that will prove to be the 
foundat ion for work to be conducted in the future by the APP . It defines the 
early stages in the evo luti on of the most desirable ship route for the project 
considering sh ip safety, environmenta l considerations and other factors . 

Commitment To Research And Development 

An important aspect of the Arct i c Pilot Project is its comm itm ent to an ongoing 
research and development program throughout the project duration . This program, 
under the direct administration of the Arctic Pilot Project, wi ll cost an 
estimated 220 million in todays dollars over the nominal 20 year project 
life. It represents a significant commitment by the project to conduct 
research into environmental, socio-economic and technical questions as we ll 
as to monitor any effects that year round transportation may have on the 
Arctic. 

Another important consideration for the APP is the socio-economic area as it 
relates primarily to the North and northern development . The APP for four 
years has had an ongo in g consu lt ation and li aison program through wh i ch we 
work very c lo se l y with northern peoples and government. An example of some 
of the major areas of activity in the soc io -economic area are , firstly , the 
research and development program, business development in the North, employ~ent 
and training opportunit i es, and Greenlandic concerns. 

The project has adopted a number of policy objectives pertaining to social, 
cultural a nd econom ic matters. The dom inant theme in these objectives i s to 
provide long-term, meaningful benefits to the residents, communities and 
governments in the Northwest Territor i es. To provide these benefits the 
project, through its co ntinu ed consultation with the government and the 
residents of the northern communities, has identifi ed a number of issues. The 
resolution of these i ssues, whil e an accepted responsibility of the project , 
must be c lo sely co-ordi nat ed between the int erests involved if mutual 
sat i sfaction is to be achieved. 

Signif i cant Opportunities For Northerners 

In the evolution of this process, four particular issues have come to the 
forefront in their potential to prov id e long-t erm, s ignificant opportunities 
for northerners. Each of these is described in more detail on the following 
s lid es . 

Through a preferential hiring process, the project offers both direct and 
indirect employment opportunities in the construction, operations, re s earch 
and development and business related activities. Project sta ff are working 
c lo se ly with the Economic Development department of the Government of the 
Northwest Terr itories and Canada Employment and Immigration Commission in the 
development of employment strategies. 

Emphasis i s being placed on the creation of long-t erm transferable sk ill s in 
a suff i c ient number of areas to provide northerners with many options for 
employment. The project i s paying particular attention to mobilization, 
rotation and labour pooling strateg ie s. We are also making allowances for 
Inuktitut speak ing counsellors and the translation of information relating to 
general employment matters. The provision of country foods and unique 
accommodation practices are being examined as well. We are certain that this 
project will provide the future direction for emp loyment options and 
consideration of the northern life sty le in employment areas. 
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Business Manage ment Sem in ars 

The business development plan focusse s on the identification of opportuniti es 
for both existing and potential bus in esses to provide goods an d serv ic es to 
the land based facilities. Th rough t he business deve lop ment worki ng gro up , whic h 
i s currently repr ese nted by t he Governme nt of the Northwest Territor i es and 
project staff, thi s identification proces s has begun . Direct and ind ir ect 
commu ni ty input i s invited and e ncouraged at any time . We are prepared to hold 
community based busines s opportu nit y a nd bus in ess management se min ars in a 
manner s imilar to t he emp l oyment program. Appropriate info rmat ion will be 
tran s l ated and made availab l e in suffic i e nt l ead time to e nsure that northerner s 
are made aware of and fu ll y und erstand Arct i c Pilot Project requirements. 
Perhap s one of t he mo s t im ag in at i ve i deas yet to be voiced is the potential for 
the Br idp ort accommo dation facility to be owned , managed a nd operated by l oca l 
resi de nt s fo llo wing the examp l e of the Sini ktarvik group in Rankin Inlet a nd 
Frobish er Bay . 

I t i s vit a l to the project to have a loc a l no rther n s uppl y infra str uctur e to 
s upport the project during the construct ion and operating pha ses . Whil e perhap s 
this infr astr uctur e mi ght be more cost l y to estab li s h in the short term, it 
shou ld provide long-term bene fit s to the project through reduced l og i stica l 
and tran sp ortation demands and benefits to the communities by mak ing mor e goo ds 
and serv i ces avai l ab l e. Th ere for e, the project will take into account the need 
to develop a l oca l infra str uct ur e when so urci ng goods a nd se rvic es that are 
ava il ab l e in the North . Where there are reasonab l e grounds to believe that 
nort her n s uppli ers ca n s ubmit generally com pet i t iv e bids, t he bidders' li st 
will be limited to norther~ s uppliers . 

Long-T erm App li cation Of Trai nin g And Edu cat ion 

Th e project believe s that the tra ining and edu cat ion element has more far - reaching 
app li cat ion than just to em plo yme nt training. It has be e n s uggest e d that 
virtua ll y all ac tiviti es related to resource development in th e North will 
necessitate some l eve l of new e du cat ion , s impl y because the experience i s 
generally a n unfamili ar one. Th e project will, therefore, place emphasis on the 
e nhan ce me nt of sk ill s and knowledge, that will ha ve a long-term application for 
both the project and overall com munit y deve lopment . It i s anticipated that 
through this process the project will initiat e a process of knowledge transfer 
which will not only introduce mor e sk illed trade sme n in the communities, it 
will produc e appropriately educated a nd trained professionals at a number of 
1 eve 1 s . 

Th e project has accepted th e challenge of researching the economic and technical 
fea s ibility of providing an alternate so ur ce of energy for Arctic communities . 
In conjunction with the Government of the Northwe s t Te rritories and the federal 
Department of Energ y, Mines and Resources, a ser i es of s tud y proposals have 
been outlined , which will address the issu es of s uppl y and production, an 
appro priate tran sp ortation syste m, existing and future market s and the current 
s tat e of conversion technology. These s tudie s, whe n commissioned, should 
provide the nece ssa r y information as to how it may be possible to le sse n the 
communities' existing dependence on a so uth er n sou rced product . 

Benefits To All Of Canada 

Th e evidence currently before the National Energ y Board in Ottawa will show 
that the Arctic Pilot Project will provide significant be nefits to Canada in 
severa l areas. Firstly, t ec hn o log y. The project will pioneer and develop 
Canadian t ec hnological expertise i n the production and transportation systems 
for LNG , especially where the inaccessibility and small size of ga s reserves 
makes a portable system appropriate . The development of a northern transportation 
alternative will be a key to a country the size of ours as it str ives toward 
energy se lf -s ufficiency . The project represents a chance for Canada to obtain 
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supremacy in the design and operation of ice-breaking vessels, vital factors 
in a northern country such as Canada . The technology acquired by Canadian firms 
may represent an export opportunity in that it will enhance their capability 
to compete in the international LNG business. The project will provide an 
economically viable opportunity to adapt and refine conventional engineering , 
construction and operational procedures to Arctic conditions. 

Secondly, in terms of resource utilization , the project will add several 
trillion cubic feet of gas to Canada's gas supply by demonstrating that the 
discovered Arctic gas can be brought to market economically. The APP will 
provide impetus for further development of the s ubstantial resources in the 
extreme North, such as oil and minerals, by proving the viability of a year round 
transportation system in the Arctic. The APP will provide a much needed cash 
flow for the sea rch for hydrocarbons in the Arctic and will be positive proof 
of deliverability, thereby encouraging greater exploration . 

Thirdly, in terms of employment opportunities, the project will provid e 
additional education, job and business opportunities, as well as improved 
transportation and communication systems for northern resident s. The project will 
create significant national employment opportunities and result in extensive 
investment s, which will in turn generate more effects. Direct and secondary 
investment s for the construction and operation of the southern regasification 
terminal will result in s ignificant regional employment opportunities in areas 
of the country that currently have relatively high unemployment . 

Fourthly , in terms of knowledge, the project will contribute immensely to the 
knowledge of Canada's northern environment by providing an ongoing research 
capability in the North. The project will add considerable knowledge in the 
fields of climate, sea state, ice management and others. 

Lastly , in terms of sovere ignty, we feel that the Arctic Pilot Project will 
provide s ubstance to the Canadian claims of sovereignty in the High Arctic by 
sheer physical presence. In addition, we would establish technological sovereignty 
in the Arctic by moving to a po s ition of number one in the world with respect 
to ice-breaking knowledge and capability. 

Keystone Position In Frontier Developments 

Mr. Chairman, in recognition of the keystone po sit ion of the Arctic Pilot Project 
in Canadian frontier developments, we believe that it is appropriate that the 
project receive timely approval from Canadian regulatory authorities. We 
believe that only through early project approval will a northern resource 
transportation system be created in time to permit northern resource development 
policies to be put forth in an orderly fashion to the maximum benefit of all of 
Canada. The knowledge generated through the APP will be of major use to Canada 
in defining northern development strategies and timetables. It will also put 
Canada directly into the forefront of Arctic marine technology. 

In closing this slide presentation, I thank you for your attention and for the 
opportunity that my colleagues and I will have over the next few hours to share 
with you the details of this most exciting project. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Chairman, that completes the formal presentation of the 
Arctic Pilot Project and we are prepared to answer any questions -- any easy 
questions . 

---Laughter 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you very much. We will take our 15 minute coffee 
break now and then come back and we will get into a question period . Thank you. 

---SHORT RECESS 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): At iig o, ati i gol Th e Chair recognizes a quorum. For 
the question period maybe we should have everybody ask two questions and then 
go on to another Member. If there are a ny further questions, we can come back 
to th ese Members. What i s the wish of the committee? Agreed? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed . 

---Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Di rect al l the questions at Mr. Abercrombie and he wil l 
pi ck the respective witness to answer the question . Th e floor is open now; 
i nitially two que s tions per Member and then we can come back if you have any 
more questions . Mr. Noah, do you want to start it off? Mr. Noah. 

MR . NOAH: (Trans l atio n ) Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I t hin k there are two or 
three quest i ons that I am going to ask. What depth of ice will you be trave ll ing 
in? What wi ll the depth of ice be? 

C H ll.I RI~ A N ( M r . F r a s e r ) : T h a n k y o u , M r . N o a h . M r . A b e r c r om b i e , t h e d e p t h o f i c e 
that you wi ll be trave llin g in . 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Chairman, I am sorry. We can not see m to get these 
interpreting machines work in g here. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : The quest i on was, what depth of ice wi ll your sh i ps be 
trave llin g in? I think that was the question. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Cha i rman, Mr. Noah, I wi ll refer that question to 
Mr. Ed Wethera l l who is the chairman of the LNG carr i er committee . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you . Mr. Wetheral l . 

MR. WETHERA LL : Mr. Chairman, we expect that during the operating season t he 
ice thicknesses could be or wou ld be in the order of two and a half metres. 
Th ank you. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Two and a half metres -- I do not know what that i s in 
feet. I think the Member ... 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Th at is seven feet. 

CHAIRMAN (Nr . Fraser): Seven feet. Thank you very much. Mr. Noah. 

Possible Destruction Of Sea Mammals 

MR. NOAH: (Translation) You have not really started your project yet. You 
have done some exper im ents but i f you really start going through that ro ut e, 
I am concerned about the sea mammals . They have breathi ng holes in the ice. 
Mr. Cha i rman, the witn esses are not worried about the breathing holes in the 
ice for seals. For instance, if they are going up to their breathing holes, 
they wil l go through the ice where the sea l s have their breathing ho l es a nd 
the witnesses are not worried about ki llin g off the sea l s on their ice routes. 
If you are going through seven feet of ice, are the witnesses not afraid that 
they might destroy the sea mamma l s in their breathing hol es on t he i r route? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Noah. Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Chairman, I understa nd the question very we ll . It is 
com i ng through now and I am going to refer that question to Mr. Doug Bruchet 
who is in charge of the environmenta l and social areas. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet. 
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MR . BRUCHET: Yes. We have looked at the distribution of ring seals in 
Barrow Strait, Lancaster Sound, and we have compiled a document -- a three 
volume document called "The Integrated Route Analysis" and that document routes 
the ship away from concentrations of sea mammals, whether they be seals or whales . 
We believe with the wide distribution of ring seals in Barrow Strait, that 
whatever mortality rate there would be, it would be very insignificant to the 
total population . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you very much. Any further questions? 
Mr. Tologanak. 

HON. KANE TOLOGANAK: Thank you, Mr . Chairman . You indicated in your presentation 
about the concerns of the people of Greenland . Why then did you attempt to 
prevent the Greenlanders from testifying at the National Energy Board hearings? 
That is my first question, and have some other questions I would like to ask, 
Mr . Chairman . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Tologanak. Mr . Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE : Again Mr . Bruchet will answer that question . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet. 

MR. BRUCHET: Yes . The issue of the admissibility of Greenland evidence at 
the National Energy Board was one of jurisdiction, not that we thought that 
the Greenlanders did not have evidence to present. There are two levels of 
consultation that are going on with Greenland at this particular time. One 
level is called the "Canada-Denmark Treaty Negotiation" and that is a negotiation 
on routing, marine routing through Baffin Bay and Davis Strait and that is 
chaired by External Affairs. The other method of negotiation and study is the 
Arctic Pilot Project working group which has government officials as well as 
Danish and Home Rule officials on that committee . I am sure you are aware on 
-- I think it is -- March 4th the Greenlanders are coming to present policy 
evidence in phase one of the National Energy Board hearings . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr . Tologanak. 

HON. KANE TOLOGANAK: What about the Canadian Inuit -- trying to prevent them 
from giving testimony during the policy phase of the National Energy Board 
hearings? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet . 

MR. BRUCHET: Yes. We felt that in the second phase in t~e National Energy 
Board order that established the hearings, it was the intention of the board 
to hear detailed evidence on environmental and socio-economic or northern matters 
during the second phase, so we had prepared our witnesses and evidence in that 
time frame . So we are certainly not against and we do encourage evidence by 
northerners. Another point that I think should be made is that we also wanted 
to have that evidence heard in the North where a broader population could take 
part in the hearings. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Any further questions? Mr. MacQuarrie. 

Transportation Hazards 

MR. MacQUARRIE: You did say that one reason you feel the project might well go 
ahead is that what you are delivering is a non-pollutant. I would ask you for 
a further explanation as to why this cargo is non-pollutant. Would you also 
address the question then of the possible danger of explosions or fires in the 
transportation and working all along the route with natural gas and liquefied 
natural gas? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Abercrombie . 

MR. ABERCROMBIE : Mr. Chairman, I will handle that one. We talk about natural 
gas as being non-pollutant in the sense that if for whatever reason a tanker 
sinks , the cargo which is in a liquefied state would, if the tank is ruptured, 
go int o a gaseous state rather quickly . As a gas, natural gas rises in the air . 
It does not leave any so-ca ll ed after-effect, residual effect . We are more 
familiar with pipelines and when a pipe lin e ruptures, as it tends to do from 
time to time, the gas is s impl y vented into the air and it is not recognized in 
the sc i ent ifi c field as a pollutant . So that is the reason we ta l k about 
natural gas as an anti-pol lu tant and we suggest that the pilot project is 
probably the best one to test the feasibility of moving energy out of the High 
Arctic. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. MacQuarrie, have you another question? 

MR. MacQUARRIE: I have but he did not finish answering that with respect to, 
is there danger from explos i on or fire in this kind of activity? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Abercrombie . 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Yes, this has been a matter of concern right from the beginning 
and the concern really is this. The movement of LNG throughout the world has 
been going on for the l ast 15 or 20 years and there simp l y ha s not been an 
exper i e nce that we can rely on in terms of what happens i f a s hip s ink s. There 
has not been an LN G carr i er s in k. Th ere has not been a collision between two 
LN G carr i ers. All the research that we have done indicates that the probability 
of a major disaster, for example, i s extremely l ow. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bruchet wo uld just li ke to add a coup le of 
comments if he might to complete that answer. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Go a head, Mr. Bruchet. 

MR. BRUCHET: Yes, you noted in the s lide presentat ion under the regulatory 
s lid e that the Arctic Pilot Project submitte d a full safety document that 
addressed these issues of c l oud dispersion, worst accident sce nario s, etc. and 
that was subm itted to the Ministry of Transport. They feel that our safety 
docum ents are quite adeq uate, not only in the northern component but related to 
the southern terminal. So it is within the mandate of the Ministry of Transport 
to regu l ate. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fras er): Thank yo u, Mr. Bruchet. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

MR. MacQUARRIE: I gather that in the event of somet hing li ke that, it would be 
contained to an immediate area, anyway. You would not hav e effects that spread 
great distances. 

Ener gy For North er n Communities 

My other question i s with respect to alternate sources of energy for northern 
communities, which is something that we are very int erested in and you did refer 
to it in your presentation. You sa id a lot of the right things, as a matter of 
fact . W~ will have to determine to what extent what i s being said is backed 
up with action eventually. At any rate, with respect to that one, we would 
desire it very much, I am sure, if the project were to go ahead, but it i s easy 
to say that that is something that i s being looked at. What are the real 
possibilities of ·Arctic communities being able to take advantage? Ha s that been 
assessed yet? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you . Mr . Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Well, I know, Mr. Chairman, that when you are making app li cation 
and doing many studies words tend to be quite cheap. I think the best way to 
a nswer that question is maybe to refer to the companies involved here . For 
examp l e, the company I am involved with, NOVA, has been working on bu ildin g 
natural gas pipelines from the North, in cluding the Alaska Highway pipeline, and 
back in the early 1970s we made commitments to this Assembly and to the National 
Energy Board, when the same concerns were e xpressed regarding loca l needs for 
energy, reasonab l y priced , that we would as a policy connect a ll commun i ties 
along the right-of-way of the pipel in e. That in cluded Yel l owknife, which meant 
a long lateral from the pipeline as it moved past Fort Simpson , in the case of 
the Mackenzie Valley pipeline, and, of course , the communities of Fort Simpson, 
Wrig l ey , Fort Good Hope, Fo rt Norman -- these commun iti es would have been 
connected. 

In the case of the Arctic Pilot Project it is a little more comple x, in the 
sense that we are dealing here with LNG, which is a liquid at , I believe, minus 
162 degrees Ce l sius -- i t becomes a liquid. It has a density of 600 to one. It 
i s a littl e more complex to think in terms of delivering small quantities of LN G 
to Resolute Bay, but we are committed through this research program to look at 
it. We are a ll in the energy business . We have looked at such th ing s as 
convert in g natural gas to electricity and s hip ping it in that form rather than 
sh ipping it in a gaseous form. We ha ve loo ked at converting natural gas into 
methanol, which is an ideal fuel . The problems there are the tremendous capital 
cost of developing , say, a methanol plant. There is nobody on Melville Island, 
where there is a l ot of natural gas which is easy to tap into -- Panarctic camp 
is using natural gas in a simp l e flow line from a wel l . 

I th ink the answer -- and we are going to study it -- li es somewhere in the area 
of the sh ip s that are moving back and forth all year long. They are l arge ships. 
They are sh ip s that can withstand hitting an iceberg at fu ll speed and sti ll not 
damage the containm~nt system. So, t hey are safe sh i ps -- and using these 
sh ip s to bring back the gasoline and diesel fuel from the South. You may say, 
well, bringing diesel fuel back from the Sout h in itself cou ld cause a risk in 
terms of a ship s inkin g and diesel fuel getting under the ice. I think the 
safety of these ships in bringing hack sma ll quantities of diese l fuel is 
something that I do not think we have to worry about, but we have a long way to 
go in this area and we have committed to spend $200 milli on in part to so l ve 
th i s problem. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you very much, Mr . Abercrombie. Ms Cournoyea. 

Stance On Land Claims 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr. Chairman, just to make a statement to our guests, that in 
looking at your s lide projections here it a lwa ys seems to me that we are going 
through reruns and it does not matter which industrial development wishes to 
move into the Arctic, the same process is used with fancy pamphlets, sl id e 
projections a nd presumed ways of dealing with the situat ion. 

However, we have one real situation her e in the Northwest Territories and that 
is the issu e of land claims, the sovere ignty a nd true ownership of the land and 
it s resources and how that is going to be dispersed to the aboriginal people of 
the Northwest Territor ie s -- not all Canadians, but the aboriginal peop le . Has 
your company ever gone to the federal government and taken a political position 
and said "We want you to sett le those claims before we proceed"? Have you ever 
taken that political stance, to say you will not take part in this development 
unless those things are seen to first, so that you wil l be dealing with the real 
people in that area? Has your company done that? When did they do that and can 
we see some ev idenc e that you have proceeded with that kind of political 
pressure on behalf of the native people? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you , Ms Cournoyea. Mr . Abercrombie . 

MR . AB ER C ROM B I E : Mr . C ha i rrn a n , I w i l l a n s 1: e r t ha t q u e s t i on t h i s way . Ye s , we 
have gone to the governme nt on many occas i ons and expressed a n in terest i n 
seeing the who l e land claims issue sett l ed. We have not said that we wou ld not 
go ahead wit h t he project until the land claims have been settled . We recognize 
as a company involved in these types of projects that we simp l y cannot -- are 
not party to that negotiation. That is between the native groups, the Inui t, 
and the fe dera l government. We take the position, I think regu l ar l y, t hat we 
state whenever we have the opportu ni ty, we wou ld like to see the sett l eme nt take 
place. Our reason for that as a pr i vate compa ny i s s impl y that we know how 
d i ff i cu l t it is to proceed wi th a hi gh risk, l arge in vestment project when there 
is -- the peop l es in the areas that are c l ose to the projects, where there is 
dissatisfaction. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Th a nk you, Mr. Abercrombie. Ms Cournoyea. 

Presence Prejudicial To Land Claim s 

MS COURNOYEA: Wel l , eve n that is a repet iti on of everyt hing I have eve r heard 
from any of the compa ni es, but i t seems to me that the company in itself, in 
mov in g into the Northwest Territories, in moving into stated c l a im areas, is 
pre ju d i cia l to t he c l aims by virt ue of it be in g there, c l a imin g sovere ignty for 
Canada or another company. I know t hat everybody a l ways goes and says they 
show an interest to t he federa l gover nme nt to sett l e these outstanding i ss ues, 
but they are not a party to it ; but you are a party to i t, because you are 
prejudicing those claims right now by virtue of the fact t hat you are in there. 
I do not be li eve t hat a ny co mpany s hou ld just show an i nt erest, because what 
you are do i ng, li ke Dome/Canmar, lik e every other oil and gas industry, yo u are 
laying your c l aim. Yo u have your ow n c l a i m. In terms of Dome/Canmar, they 
presented their own l and claim to t he federa l gover nme nt -- vi s-~-v i s the COPE 
position -- on what they want to see. So, you rea ll y are placing yo ur cla im to 
the areas where there are other claims of aboriginal people. So, you may s how 
an in terest, you might take that pu bli c pos iti on sayi ng, "W e ll , we sort of went 
there and sa id we were very int erested to see it sett l ed " , but t hat is not good 
e noug h . At what point in ti me does your company or anot her company make it a 
sta nd to insist J nd join forces with t hose assoc i at ion s a nd sett l e the claim 
in stead of say in g that you are not a party to it, because ind eed and in fa ct 
you are a par ty to i t by vir t ue of making t hat prejud i ce in t hat area? So, yo u 
can not say that you are not. 

On top of that, when you move int o those areas you receive a great deal of 
remuneration a nd in ce nti ve from the federal governme nt. Yo u are spending, 
appare nt l y, $200 million on researc h to s how . Fine, but to me, I think that 
research i s a littl e bit c l oud y, because yo u want to s ho w yo ur case. Even thi s 
terr itori a l govern ment, when they want to present a case and eve n want to 
establ i sh quotas for polar bear, we have to cry and beg for a few thousand dolla rs 
just to go an d see if we can ju st ify those qu ota s . Why i s it then that a co mpan y 
of yo ur magnitude -- Petro-Canada, which i s a Canadian compa ny and i s supportive 
of Canada and the f act t hat the Inuit were t he ones there who showed sovere ignty 
in t he fir st place, to a llo w yo u to be here now -- why are they always in the 
position of second-c l ass cit i zens? Yo u are a l ways putting the Inuit in a position 
where they deal at a seco nd- c l ass le ve l. They spend all their energ ie s trying 
to get a measly $30,000 to show yo u t he ir case a nd what are they battling a ga in st? 
Does yo ur company really fee l that they ha ve done as much as they co uld , th at 
they took as strong a stance as they feel that is necessary to sett le that c l a im , 
or am I be ing s uspicio us in fee lin g that you do not intend to a nd you rea ll y do 
not care about i t and it i s just, you know, p la titudes? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Th a nk you. Mr. Abercrombie. 
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Transportation Interests Only 

MR. ABERCROMBIE : Well, I am not sure I have too much more to add. I guess I 
am going to have some difficulty with this matter of first, second and third 
claim. I think I would take the position that the federal government, who have 
represented jurisdiction in the North, have as early as 7967 , I believe, sold 
certa in mineral rights and that our company does not have any oil and gas 
interests iri the Arctic. We are s imply in it for the development of a 
transportation system, which is our business. We do not feel that we are 
prejudicing the Inuit by virtue of our being there. The mineral rights were 
so ld long before we came there . All I can say i s that we really do want to see 
the claims sett led at the earliest possible time. Thi s i s a private, selfish 
reason. The risk of putting a project together and implementing it in this 
kind of project i s very high and the risk increase s with the degree of 
dissatisfaction. 

With respect to the other matters, apart from the claims, that we can do, I 
think we have demonstrated over the years that we are si nc ere when we talk 
about employment program s. Our company does have a number of nati ve programs 
in Alberta, which give preference and priority to native groups over, say, 
white contractors. We did take a lot of natives, both Indian and Inuit from 
the North in the early 197Os down to Alberta to train them, in the int erest of 
ma ximizing native employment in the North. Yes, we are serious in seeing these 
people, on whom -- the impact will be great, the greatest in terms of developing 
pipelines or pilot projects -- we would like to see them brought into the 
mainstream in some meaningful way and we are certa inly dedicated to doing what 
we can . But I have to go back and say that we do not think we can do very much 
more than we have done in terms of settlin~ the land claims. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you. Ms Cournoyea. 
Members with their hands up so you go ahead. 

do not see any other 

MS COURNOYEA: The gentleman said that his company was only the transportation 
carrier, yet his company is in a coalition with the other companies so I would 
like to hear from Petro-Canada, from Dome in terms of the question that I put 
toward them and that was, what did they do about it, when did they do it and 
how did they address the issue with the federal government in terms of supporting 
the settlement of claims? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: I believe Ms Cournoyea asked for both Petro-Canada's position 
and Dome's and I will ask Doug Bruchet to start off on behalf of Petro-Canada. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet. 

MR. BRUCHET: Well, the Petro-Canada position is basically the same as NOVA and 
that is that we support the early resolution of land claims. We have been told 
that the negotiation on those land claims is between the Inuit and the Government 
of Canada and, as I say, our position is tile same as NOVA ' s. 

MR. WETHERALL: Mr. Chairman, I am with Dome. I would have to say that our 
feeling on the matter is identical to Petro-Canada and NOVA. We obviously support 
the resolution of the aboriginal rights at the earliest possible moment for the 
same reasons. It is very difficult to put a project together if you have a 
number of outstanding issues and it is obviously in the best interests of 
everybody to get the problem resolved. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Any further questions? Ms Cournoyea. 
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Presentation To Federal Government On Land Claims 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr. Cha irm a n , I would like to have my question answered. 
rea li ze that they are re-stat ing their po sit ion t hat they would like to see this 
sett l ed in the best int erest and there was a statement made that they had made 
overtures to the government s ho wi ng t hat in terest. I want to know when they 
did it, how did they do it , and you know, what was exactly their position when 
they went to the federal governme nt . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Th ank you , Ms Cour no yea. Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Ms Cournoyea and Mr. Chairman, I do not have in front of me 
refere nces as to the times we stated it e ith er verba ll y or in writing but I 
wou ld be prepared to research that. I am sure t here i s ev id ence in our company 
of presentations made to var i ous committees in Ottawa, in the North and here, 
and a ll I can do is promise wi thin the next week or 10 days to supp l y a list 
and cop i es of t ho se references. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. I do not see any other Members indi cating 
they wa nt to ta l k so I am just going to l et the ones that have their hand up go 
ahead a nd talk. Ms Cournoyea, have you got your question answered yet? 

MS COURNOYEA: Well, yes I have my question answered and I feel that the a nswer 
to the question they have done abso lut e l y nothing and the general position 
of this company is that they are interested in forwarding their own l and cla im 
because that is -- you know, it is the sa me story as we go a l ong, that 
technically they are in the right because t hey do not rea ll y want to be involved 
with it. Th e degree of in vo l vement that I am int erested in is whether they had 
ever submitted somet hing technically so li d to the federal government say ing 
"We will not go ahead until these t hin gs are resolved." Did they ever go to any 
of the native associations offering to join them, finance them, back them, to 
get this issue reso l ved so that yo ur company can have that safe venture into the 
North? That i s the question I would lik e answered. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fr aser): Th ank you, Ms Cournoyea. Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Well, clearly we have not gone and SJ id -- and jo ined any 
native organization, support ing them in their confro ntation with the federal 
government nor cou l d we, in our view. In the case of major projects such as 
we are talking about, we ha ve to have the support of both the federal governmen t 
and the native groups and to take i ssue on either side, or support either s id e 
and fund them would put us in an impo ss ibl e position. We have not gone to the 
federal gover nment in any of our subm i ssions and given them a presentation on 
land claims. We simply -- I cannot really say it any more. We say simply that 
we want them settled and we tell all levels of government that we would like to 
see them sett led, but we have stated, and it has been confirmed, that we do not 
have the power, the jurisdiction to become a party to those sett lement s. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Th ank yo u . We have an Inuktitut- speaking Member next 
if yo u want to put your earpieces on. I think it i s channel four. 
Mr. Evaluarjuk. 

Breeding Grounds And Migration Routes Of Marine Mammals 

MR. EVALUARJUK: (Translation) Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask one question. 
When he made a reply to Mr. William Noah that they would try and avoid the 
areas that were the breeding grounds for marine mammals -- if yo u go across 
Lanca ster So und -- we are all aware that the La ncaster Sound area, around 
Pond Inlet , ha s shallow water and also in the main channel we have a lot of 
marine mammals. If you plan to use that route, how do you plan to stay away 
from the migration routes and the breeding grounds of the marine mammals? It 
has been said that many marine mammals breed in Lancaster Sound. If you do try 
to stay away from the breeding grounds and the migration ro ute s of the marine 
mammals, how do you plan to cross Lancaster Sou nd avoiding all that? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Bruchet will answer that, Mr . Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Mr . Bruchet . 

MR. BRUCHET : Mr. Chairman, as a result of the environmental hearings in April 
of 1980 that were held in the North, the Arctic Pilot Project, as I mentioned 
before, put together an integrated route analysis and at the time of the EARP 
hearings in 1980, we were in fact using the south Devon lead or following the 
line of least resistance through the ice. Since then we have -- at the same 
time realizing that in fact the marine mammals migrating up into Lanca ster 
Sound also utilize those open leads so we have moved now out into the centre 
of Lancaster Sound. We have designated or specified breeding areas which are 
mainly in ice - - land -fast ice . We are not transiting into land -fast i ce at 
all and this document that we have filed is a document that will evolve with 
the knowledge that the project gains as it moves from year to year. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Evaluarjuk. 

MR. EVALUARJUK: (Translation) Thank you, Mr. Chairman. One more question I 
would like to ask is, you have had many hearings in Pond Inlet and Arctic Bay 
and Resolute. You have had public hearings with those communities . Have those 
three communities concerned expressed anything about what you plan to do? Do 
they oppose it or do they accept it? I do not accept it . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Th ank you. Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Again, Mr. Bruchet, Mr. Chairman . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Bruchet. 

MR . BRUCHET: I think at the time of the EARP hearing s -- and you can check the 
transcripts -- there was a mixture of opposition and support for the project. 
I think that politica ll y now the Inuit Tapirisat and the Baffin Regional Inuit 
Association oppose the project on grounds of land claims and on grounds of 
environment. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Bruchet. Mr. Pudluk. 

Open Water A Barrier To Hunters 

MR. PUDLUK : (Translation) Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I have spoken with the 
industrial representatives many times. I have spoken with them before so there 
is nothing more that I could add now. I would just say again, as I mentioned 
before, that they want to make a pipeline underground. I oppose that totally. 
I have asked this question several times but no straightforward answer was ever 
given to me. I do not think you have a reply for my quest i on at this time as 
yet. The alternat iv e route is going to be passing through the Resolute area 
not too far from my sett lem ent. It will be passing through Somerset Island. 
We have asked many times -- the hunters in Resolute Bay have to cross the ocean 
to hunt on Somerset Is l and. Our concern was that when they use the Somerset 
route, it wi ll be open water. We want to know how the hunters will be able to 
cross that to go hunting on Somerset Island. Mr. Bruchet was going to be 
looking at this issue . Do you have an answer now, Mr. Bruchet? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet . 

MR. BRUCHET: Yes, the policy commitment of the Arctic Pilot Project is that the 
hunters will not be prevented from crossing from Resolute Bay to Somerset Island. 
We have loo ked at many ways of crossing that ice. We are current ly using the 
Ki goriak, the Dome research ship in the Western Arctic, along with representatives 
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of the four Arctic communitie s in the Eastern Arctic to look at ways of crossing 
that ice . We ha ve look e d at such things as a modified freighter canoe . We are 
doing an e xperiment now which i s something called an "Archimedean screw" -- I 
do not know if there is a translation for that -- it i s a vehicle that can move 
a c ro ss rough ice a s well a s through open water. The question of crossing that 
track is one that is important . In the spring of a year, we feel that that 
track in the winter months will refreeze and can hold a skidoo and a fully 
loaded komatik but it is a commitment that we will move the hunters across that 
track and we are working with the hunters and trappers in Resolute. We are 
looking again at resource harvest studies as to where the hunt takes place, how 
many time s the hunter s move not only out to the Lowther-Griffith area to hunt 
seal , but also the number of time s that they cross to Somerset I s land . So that 
i s something that is under study. It i s a very deep commitment. I do not know 
if I have answered Mr . Pudluk' s question but that is the e xtent of what we are 
doing right now. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra se r): Thank you, Mr. Bruchet . Mr . Pudluk, do you have another 
question? 

MR. PUDLUK: (Tran s lation) Thank you, Mr. Chairman . know now from Mr. Bruchet's 
reply that he does not have an answer to my question. I know that when he comes 
to the High Arctic, he is s aying that we can meet with him again and I would 
like to inform Mr. Bruchet that we will be asking the same question when he 
comes up . 

We travel by skidoo. We do not have any instruments to go by when we travel. 
If they were going to put a safe place in the crossing, we would not be able to 
always go to that direction. Some of the hunters may want to cross the safe 
area but we do not have any instruments or mechanics to give the right direction. 
Many skidoos might come into dangerous areas trying to cross . That is all I 
wanted to say. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Pudluk. Mr. Kilabuk . ./ 

t1 R . KI LAB UK : (Trans l at i on ) Mr . Ch a i rm an , I have two quest i on s . I do not th i n k 
that they have been thought of by industry. I do not think it has been included 
in their studies or whatever. If you will be going through Lancaster Sound -­
if you are planning to cross Lancaster Sound where there is a lot of game -­
before you cross Lancaster Sound, have you thought to have skidoos and local 
people check the area to make sure that you are not harming any animals in the 
way? Have you thought of that? 

C HA I RM A N ( M r . F r a s e r ) : ~1 r . A b e r c r om b i e . 

t,1 R . AB ER CROM B I E : Mr . Bruch et w i l l answer that , Mr . Ch a i rm an . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet. 

MR. BRUCHET: Yes, we have and I think that is a very good recommendation. We 
would be doing that. We would be utilizing local hunters and trappers before 
the ship moves. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Bruchet. Mr. Kilabuk. 

Marine Mammals Protected By International Agreement 

MR. KILABUK: (Translation) Mr . Cha i rman , the second question I have -- I do not 
know exactly how to put this but the marine mamma l s are protected by international 
agreement. If you start using that route and the marine mammals start l eaving 
that area, the breeding grounds, would the international agreement interfere if 
you were interfering with the marine life in Lancaster Sound? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet . 

MR . BRUCHET: Yes, both the Arctic Water s Pollution Prevent i on Act a nd th e 
Arctic Waters Navigational Act are instrument s that the government can use to 
protect marine mamma l s. I might add that we co mply with both of those acts and 
in fact e xcee d those acts. The EARP panel recommended a Lancaster Sound control 
authority cha ir ed by the Mini stry of Tran s port and a l ong with that, an adv i sory 
committee on env ironm ental and socio-economic related programs a nd we are in 
support of that . We are working wi th both th e Mini stry of Tran spo rt and the 
various government department s, including the Government of the Northwest 
Territo r ies, in looking at various studies and programs that will take place 
between now and when the project starts and during project operation. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Bruchet. Mrs. Sore nsen. 

HRS. SORENSEN: Thank you, Mr . Chairman. The oth er Members hav e brou ght out 
some of the concerns that the ent ir e Legi s lature has . Ms Cournoyea dealt with 
land c l aims; others have talked about the environment and our concerns there, 
certain l y in greater detail. Some have talked about the direct problems that 
might arise with respect to hunters and trapper s. 

We Do Not Own Or Manage Our Land Or Resources 

There are other reasons , I think, that we feel fairly vulnerable as a government 
which is real l y not the type of government that you may be familiar with. We 
do not have the responsibility for the resources. We neither own nor manage 
non-renewable resources. Neither do we own or manage the land and that is part 
and parcel now of the whole land c laim s discussions, but it i s also part and 
parcel of the evolution of the North to responsib l e government and hopefully 
sometime in the future to provincehood. 

Some of the other reasons that we are very concerned -- one might be that we do 
not necessarily feel comfortab le being experimented on and I can -- with respect 
to your pilot project, a nd I can relate that back . Some of you may come from 
Ontario and I can relate that back to a sma ll Ontario commun ity that was in the 
news recently when it said "Look, we do not want you to bring that fuel that 

• has been taken from nuclear reactors and deposit it close to our community as a 
pilot project and how to handle the disposal of this thing." So they were in 
the news saying "We do not wish to be experimented on." Well, the same co uld be 
applied to certain people in the North. The y feel very uncomfortable with the 
fact that we do not know what might happen if two LNG tankers collide or if an 
oil tanker s in ks, understanding that at some point we may have oil tankers going 
through the LNG tanker route. 

Another very emotional reason is much like the western Canada feeling of 
protectionism over their resources . We feel that some day the resources may be 
turned over to the people of the North as has happened as provinces were put 
together in the South, as provinces evolved in the South . We know that this 
gas is rea lly not needed right now in terms of Canada and that really what is 
happening is this gas will go into eastern markets to a ll ow the West to se ll 
its gas to the South. That is very difficult for us as a government that has 
its eyes on that ~as for the future -- and we may be talking about 100 years in 
the future, but for the future -- that is very difficult for us to rationalize. 

Another very large concern is the fact that we are very nervous about oil 
tankers in the North and we know -- you have said earlier that this pilot 
pfoject is a forerunner for the removal of oil and minerals. We know that 
minerals are now being extracted in the High Arctic and being stored and sh ipped 
out and will be shipped out in the summer season so that we know there is a 
method to accommodate minerals that could be an alternative to year round . 
transportation. So we are very nervous that this really is a reason just s impl y 
to get the oil out of the North and given our feeling about the resource, given 
our feeling about potential environmental damage , we are very nervous about that. 
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Northern Part i cipat i on Not Proved In Past Experience 

Finally, there is the whole question of northern participation in the actual 
projects themselves and it is fine to say northerners will, wherever possible, 
receive jobs and business opportunities, but our experience has not been that. 
Contracts are made so l arge that our sma ll businessmen find it extreme l y 
difficult to bid on them, the specifications are made so that our lo cal 
businessmen, and in fact, even Canadian businessmen, find it difficult to bid 
on them a nd , therefore, a l arge amount of the business even goes into the 
United States. 

Jobs -- well, because there is a need for highly skilled people in the oil and 
gas industry -- and we heard an example of that just recently when the oil rig 
went down in the offshore waters of Newfoundland and someone from indu stry came 
on and said, "Well, maybe all those people would not have died if we had not 
had, and were not forced by the Newfoundland government, to use inexperienced 
and unskilled Newfoundlanders." So, what is the official pos ition of the 
company there? It is the unskilled l abourers, the Newfoundlanders, who might 
have been responsible for their own deaths and that makes me very, very nervous 
about support in g th i s project on the basis that northerners are go ing to get 
jobs and bus in ess opportunities, because the experience to date has not 
necessarily been that way. Now, you know, your Arctic Pilot Project people 
might be different than what our experience has show n , but I am just trying to 
relate to you what we have experienced in the past. 

Now, with respect to northern participation, I am aware that the Inuvialuit 
Development Corporat ion recently made a propo sa l for equ ity participation to 
Petro-Canada. Perhaps a representative from Petro-Canada can respond to this. 
Nearly one and a half or two months ago this presentation was made I guess on 
the understanding that it was without prejudice to the whole land c laim s i ssue 
and to any political pos iti on that COPE or ITC might have, but anticipating 
that because this project will li ke l y go ahead anyway. Can you give, you know, 
a n indication whether this equity° participation is being taken ser iou sly and 
whether the company is going to include northern groups in the project itself 
and i s going to negotiate and sit down at the table to deal with equity 
participation with these groups? Can you respond first to the things that I 
have sa id and second l y to that direct question on equity participation? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Thank you, Mrs. Sore nsen . That i s a pretty lengthy 
speech there. I do not know if they got all the questions. Did you get all 
the questions? Go ahead, Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Chairman, I was li ste ning very carefu lly to Mrs. Sorensen's 
remarks and I think she was express ing a number of co ncerns on be half of the 
northerners based on the exper ien ce they have had, I pr es um e, over the last 25 
to 30 years in such things as employment, part i c ip ation of businesses, co ncer ns 
about enviro nm ent, the concerns about experimenting in the North and, finally, 
about equ ity participation, I believe she said, in the project. I am trying 
to give an answer which may answer a number of her questions and concer ns. I 
think a lo t of things have changed in the last 10 to 15 years, which is the 
period when most megaprojects, as we now ca ll them, hav e been co nceived and 
executed and that i s the same period when environment became a national and 
int ernationa l issue which theretofore was not taken into acco unt at all. I 
think there has been far more int eraction between c itizen groups, much more 
invol veme nt by government in terms of regulation and control of companies, of 
indu str ies. 

Employment Of Local People Demonstrated 

I would answer it also this way, -- do we mean what we say about employment, 
hiring people, giving first priority, first opportunity to the local groups? 
As I sa id , words are cheap. I suggest that you ha ve to look behind these words, 
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at th e c omp a ni es we represent a nd the programs that they have bee n in volve d with 
over the la s t 10 years. Th e r e ha ve be e n a lot of th em by our co mpany , by Dom e, 
by Petro-Canada and I think there has been some success. Th ey ha ve not been 
easy, but there ha s been some s uccess. I know of two or three -- they were not 
Inuit , they were northern Indi ans from a bo ve 60 -- who we ha ve working in 
Alberta on our syste m that were broug ht down during a training proyram. These 
people are in se nior highly techni ca l operator position s . These are senior jobs 
in our syste m and it ha s taken t hem fiv e years to reach that l eve l, but they 
are there and th ey a re doing a good job. 

I co uld talk about 20 contracts that we have gi ve n over the la st five years to 
native groups in the province of Alberta , which wer e used for clearing right 
of wa y. The native group s ha ve a prior ity in al l thi s particular type of work 
and we are trying now to go up to the nex t lev e l and deve lop transfer t ec hnolog y 
and dev e lop ski ll s at that l eve l . 

I think you would have to look at Dome , the way the y hav e handled themselve s, 
and I am not familiar with it, in the Beaufort Se a -- how they de a lt with the 
local people . How have they attempted to integrate them into the emp lo yment? 
You would have to look at Panarctic and how the y ha ve dealt with their 
particu l ar operation , but I think my point i s this, that there has been, I think, 
a s hift in emphasis. I think we have to now -- whether we lik e to or not, we 
are oblig ed to s pe c ifically integrate into these proje cts local peop l e, which 
is a po li cy stateme nt by the federal government. To be s ucces sf ul in our 
app li cation we have to demonstrate very clear l y that this i s a commitment. 

On the qu es tion of equity in the Arctic Pilot Project , I do not think I am 
really up-to-d a te, Mrs. Sorensen. Maybe I could refer that to Doug Bruchet, as 
to what you are referring to. I can just speak for our own compa ny and I will 
speak for the project, that we have always been open on the que s tion of equity, 
but how that has been int erpo l ated into something specific, I do not know. 

MR. BRUCHET: Mrs. Sorensen, you me ntioned a proposal from -- that i s the people 
from Cambridge Bay? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Th ank you. Mrs. Sorensen. 

Not Aware Of Equity Participation Propo sa l 

MRS. SORENSEN: It was a proposal from the Inuvialuit Development Corporation, 
which is s itu ated in Inuvik, and it was for participation in the project itself, 
not for , you know, just little jobs li ke clearing the right of way or things 
li ke that, but equity partic ip at ion . I notice you have, you know, Petro-Canada 
37 . 5 per -cent, NOVA 25 per cent, Dome 20 per r.e nt, Melville Shippi ng company 
17 . 5 per cent . Well, this was a proposal for that type of equity participation 
and I guess you are not aware of it and this is part of our problem. You see, 
here we have a corporation that has sent in a proposal and you have come to the 
North and it is obviously a way of getting meaningful participation from native 
people in somet hing that is as major as this. That is the only way that it is 
ever going to be even accepted up here at a ll and you do not even know about 
it and this surpr i ses me. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Thank you. Mr. Bruchet. 

MR. BRUCHET: No, I am not familiar with that letter . If you have any details 
I would certainly like to get them from you. In principle we are in favour of 
equity. We are in favour of equity in term s of ownersh i p in the project or by 
virtue of ownership of accommodations or a piece of that project. We support 
the in vo l veme nt in terms of management on our committees. We hav e gone to great 
length s to include l ocal people in the Lan cas ter Sound area on reviewing all 
our documents. We have been up there many times . So , in principle I support 
what you are saying. I think that that is probab l y the way that most projects 
are evolving today, i s the offering of equity. 
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Coming back to your question on the fact that northerners are usually left out 
of large-scale development because the bid packages are too large or that they 
are not informed -- you know, I guess we think we are different. We have 
created a northern procurement and business development policy . We have formed 
a committee in Yellowknife that is looking at how one devolves or evolves or 
distributes information on all the various business development aspects of the 
project. We are in the process of putting together a vendor inventory or an 
inventory of northern businesses, in conjunction with the Government of the 
Northwest Territories. We are looking at scaling down the bid packages so that 
they ca n be looked at by lo ca l businesses. In the research and development 
area we are looking at ways of creating new companies whereby there should be 
no reason why the people in Pond Inlet should not be able to form a joint 
venture with, for example, LGL Ltd ., our major environmental consultants out of 
Toronto. So, we are looking at the total impa ct on the project, the total 
benefit and we think that with the consultation that ha s gone on in the past, 
the commitment to work with various government committees, the territorial 
government committees, that we will arrive at a package that really maximizes 
northe r n benefit. 

CH A IRMA N ( ifr . F r a s e r ) : Th a n k you . Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS. SORENSEN: Mr. Chairman, I would like to spend a little bit of time and 
perhaps exp lor e with the witnesses the whole business of pipelines versus 
tanker routes . 

More Benefits From Pipelines Than Tankers 

We know that there is not a need right now for the gas and, given our concern 
about the po ss ibility that if the LNG tankers open up that route then it allows 
for oil tankers to also move across that area, I guess I would tend to personally 
support pipeline s over tankers, but for more reasons than just that. There is 
an economic reason for supporting pipelines. I told you earlier that we neither 
manag e or own our resources, nor do we manage or own the land , it is crown land 
up here -- but we do have the right, as a government, to tax property and 
ther efore any pipeline that would cross the land could be taxed by our government, 
if it were in an area that we as a government could tax, or by a land claims 
group if that area had been designated lands for the purposes of land claims, 
should that claim be settled by the time the pipeline were to be built; that 
would generate a fair amount of revenue for us. 

We also could see a pipeline, for instance, as being able to generate much more 
employment for our people, long-term employment for our people, than ever would 
a tanker operation, and employment is a very important aspect of northern 
living. We have a lot of unemployed people and a great many young people who 
are up and corning, because our population is expanding very quickly, and I think 
very c los e to or more than 50 per cent of our population are now young people, 
as opposed to over 30. We would have more legislative control over the jobs 
and, of course, the taxation, and the busines s and job opportunities, because 
the pipeline would be passing through the Northwest Territories. Finally, we 
would have access to gas, spur lines if it were gas -- I am not sure how you 
would operate with oil, but certainly gas spur lines -- as they are talking about 
in the Alaska pipeline. 

Given that we do not anticipate ownership of resources, and we are just getting 
into any discussion of revenue sharing with the federal government, give us a 
reason why we should come out and support the Arctic Pilot Project, because it 
is just not separating out the land claims issue, separating out the environmental 
issue . It is just not in our best interests to have tankers removing the 
resources when we could gain so much more -- and I admit there are dollar signs 
in my eyes when I say that -- we could gain so much more if there were pipelines. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Mr. Abercrombie. 
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MR . ABERCROMBIE: Well, I will just deal with them in pieces, here . Number one, 
employment; tanker versus pipeline. I am not sure that there is a significant 
difference in terms of operating personnel between a pipeline and what we are 
proposing in the Arctic Pilot Project . The pipe l ines are not big employers of 
people, they are very capital- in tens i ve, and I forget what we used to estimate 
for the Mackenzie Valley gas pipeline, but we were talking about a few hundred, 
not severa l thousand. They are very good jobs , they are ,good i n terms of 
l earn i n g , i t i s hi g h t ·e ch no l o g y . 

Both Pipeline And Tanker Needed 

With respect to an oil pipeline, a gas pipeline being preferential to movement 
by tanker, I do not t~ ink it is a simp l e comparison, one to the other. In the 
case of the Arctic Pilot Project, we are dea lin g with a transportation system 
from the High Arctic, which does not depend on pipelines across open spaces of 
water, which have risk associated wi th it . I think pipe lin es cannot get all of 
the job done in terms of exp l o i tation of Arctic resources. Eventually ships 
will have to be used, You cannot pipeline iron ore, nor gold. It has to be 
moved by carrier. I cannot rea ll y talk about Mackenzie Val l ey or Mackenzie Delta 
gas or oil, because that was dea lt with several years ago and there i s c l early 
a moratorium on building a major pipeline along the valley from the Mackenzie 
Delta. 

What of the tax base? Yes, pipelines do offer a tax base or tax income through 
the municipa li ties or areas that they traverse, and there wi ll be a different 
form , a different flow of tax revenue, pipeline vi s-~-vis the tanker, and I 
th ink there eventual l y wil] be a pipeline in this area as and when these various 
issues are cleared away. In the end, I think the North will be developed with 
a ll forms of transportat ion ; tankers, pipelines -- I do not see aviat i on being 
a major partic i pant in terms of carrying out minerals, but I would not bet 
against it, ultimately. 

So why shou ld you opt for the Arctic Pilot Project, the tanker project, when 
what yo u may want i s a pipeline? Specifical l y, I am not sure. I do not think 
one is competing with the other, in terms of the Melville Island gas. I wou ld 
just lik e Mr . Bruchet to add a coup l e of comments, if you do not mind. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Mr. Bruchet . 

MR. BRUCHET: Yes. I think, when you say pipeline versus Arctic Pilot Project, 
when you say "pipeline" you are talking about probably 10 times the impact to 
environmental and socio-economic -- I think Mr. Abercrombie covered off the fact 
that when you look at the Arctic Islands reserves, it is highly unlikely that 
those reserves will be accessed by pipeline. I think that, when you talk 
pipeline and large diameter pipe, you are committing Canada to long-t erm exports, 
l ong-term l arge volume exports. 

Regarding employment, I think the Arct i c Pilot Project offers both short-term 
a nd l ong-term. We have a 20 year researc h and deve l opment program that moves 
away from that "boom-bu st " -- that high cyc le of construct i on and low cyc l e of 
operat ion s. I think we offer both; that you may not find on a pipeline . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Thank you very much. We will take a 15 minute coffee 
break, and I have Mr. Curley on the first of the list. 

---S HORT RECESS 
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( HAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Atiigo, atiigo. Is there anybody in the coffee room? 
See if you can find somebody else out there. The Chair recognizes a quorum. 
Mr . Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I wanted to make a brief statement and 
then one or two questions. I was interested in the responses that the 
witnesses have to provide to the Assembly here. You know, I am very intrigued 
with the title of the project: Arctic Pilot Project . I wonder how long we 
are going to be exper iment in g with th i s pi l ot project, or whether or not you 
have any intention to change the title once regulatory proceedings have been 
approved. You probab l y have done a very good selling job by ca lli ng it a 
"pilot project", when in fact I do not think it i s really a pilot project . I 
thi nk it is going to open a whole new interest in Arctic navigation. I think 
that i s really what it is . I do not think it is a pilot project, and I do not 
want to mislead the public in the North that it is, really, a pilot project. 

The other thing that I am interested in i s that i t says here in the marketing 
sect i on of the br i ef that you handed out to the Members -- it states, and I 
quote: "If regu l atory approva l for the project is received ear l y in 1981, the 
Arctic Pilot Project intends to begin delivering Arctic gas to eastern Canadian 
consumers in 1986. The project wi ll thereby provide an a lt ernate competitive 
source of Canadian energy in a region which is current l y tota ll y dependent on 
expens i ve i mported oil . " 

So, having said that, I am a l so intri gued to read that the Arct i c Pilot Project 
came to have on l y major interests in satisfy ing that part of the Arctic where 
the communities, part i cu l ar l y Resolute Bay, Grise Fiord, Arctic Bay and 
Pond In l et, are concerned. You know, in the socio-eco nomi c sect i on you state 
t hat APP is " ... in vo l ved in soc i o-econo mic eva lu at ion of the effects of the 
Arctic Pilo t Project on residents " . 

Project A Concern To Al l The Nation 

I am comparing these two . You know, yo u say this source of energy is going 
to be very important for that Canadian area, where there is a heavy reliance 
on impo rted oil , so what I am trying to justify is that this i s not only a 
reg i onal interests project , but in the socio-economic considerations we treat it 
as though, you know -- yo u we nt on to say in the l ast part of the socio-~co nomi c 
considerations ;.iage, on page 10 , the last sentence says: "The partners in 
t he APP believe that a c lo se working li di son with the residents of these Arctic 
communit i es will yie ld valuable and mutua ll y beneficial experience . " 

I guess what I wanted to po int out to you is, I be li eve this project i s of 
conc ~rn to the natio n , not onl y to one sma ll gro up of communities in the 
vicinity, but what you seem to be saying to the committee is, "Look, we are 
onl y interested in the socio - economic co ncer ns of these fo ur communities, and 
thereby we are go in g to consult with the hunters' a nd trappers' association 
and so on, and try to sat'.sfy their concerns with respect to environment a nd 
wildlife." I think you wou ld be misleading the Assembly by at tem pt ing to 
continue to stick to that position, because, after a ll , this is a project which 
i s of national interest, if yo u are serious about what you say, but in yo ur 
public relations -- PR -- you people are tel ling us, "Look, we are mai nl y 
interested in providing participation and possib l e agreements with those four 
communities, because we wi ll attempt to provide a maximum of emp loyme nt 
opportunities for these people." But I say to yo u that i s mi s leading the 
Canadian public. 

Invol vin g All Areas Of Th e Country I n Project Plannin1 

This i ssue i s of national interest. It i s not and should not be reg ional and 
,c; verybody, including your public relations peop l e, shou ld get . rid of this i ss ue 
of regionalism, because you ha ve j us t state d in that oart on marketing that 
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if you receive regulatory approval for the project the Arct i c Pilot Project 
intend s to begin delivering Arctic gas to eastern Canadian consumers, 
possib l y delivered through the mode of pipe lin e and so on to other parts of 
the area as well. What I am saying i s this is going to be an energy source 
for Canadians, not so much for the other countries or t he United States. So 
I do not want to be misled by your public relations specia li st that on l y the 
four communities in the eastern Arct i c shou ld be the ones that you should pay 
any attention to because after a ll , all the native people, whoever they are, 
of this part of an area shou ld be taken into consideration as far as employment 
and involvement in the project planning -- right through the stages if we mean 
what we say that this project is of national in terest and would serve that part 
of an area where the energy is most needed. 

So I hope I get my message across. What I am trying to prove to you is to 
try and have a case that you only need to pay any attention to the four 
communit i es, a project that immense shou ld not only be concerned with the 
hunters' a nd trappers' associations here and there. That is really not qoing to 
be good enough because there is an issue of env ironm enta l consideration wh i ch is 
very important. I think we need to be convinced that if you really ~ean what you 
say, that you need the support of the people in that area, and you will provide 
benefits to those people, you are going to have to expand that vision and 
include this kind of in stitution as well as the natives and organizations and 
so on, whether they are from the other parts of the country or not. After a ll , 
you guys are from Calgary and you are going to be managing a resource for 
eastern Canada. I want to try and get that message across to you. Do not 
just pay attention to the people in that part of the region as far as the 
native lobbying is concerned. Pay respect to wherever they are from because 
we are not operating on a regional basis in this country so I would like to 
ask you whether or not you really are going to serious l y consider in vo lvin g 
t hem , whether they be from that area or a ll parts of the country . Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN (! ,r . Fra ser): Th ank you . Mr. Abercrombie. 

Arctic Pilot Project Is Of National Intere st 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Curley, the impact and the relevance of 
this project goes far beyond those four communities. It deals with many, 
many institutions and should throughout Canada, including this institution, 
the representative of the Northwest Terr itorie s. Certainly the four communities 
are the ones that will receive the greatest impact and are the ones where 
specia l attention has to be paid. It is a physical environmenta l impact that 
will be felt in those four communities and I think what we have tried to 
address is a program where those impact s are mitigated through meetings, 
discussions, organizations which involve people close to the project. 

They are the ones who are going to receive the impact. They are going to 
know more than anybody else the nature of the impact, the quantity of that 
impact . If we indicated in that brochure that all we are intere sted in is 
pleasing these people, then we are wrong. We did not get across the message 
that it is a national project. We have to meet virtually thousands of 
different tests, satisfy thousands of different requirements. For Canadian 
content requirements, we have to demonstrate that all of the material cannot 
be bought here because it is not available, we have to deal with the sec urity 
of supply and the whole security matter in eastern Canada. Thirty-five per 
cent of Canada's population i s dependent on offshore oil, Middle East oil, 
Venezuela oil, which was not available here four or five years ago. 

So if we misled you, we are sorry. We think that it goes beyond those four 
communities but in different ways. In the case of the Canadian content, of 
the ships, the processing facility, that is an Ontario int erest and before the 
NEB we have to address questions or answer questions from the Ontario intere sts: 
consuming intere sts, industrial interests. So it is a huge project. It is 
a Canadian project and one for which, if we do a good job in terms of satisfy in g 
everybody to the best of our ability in terms of employment, in terms of 
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e nvironm e nt, we may get a li cence. I am not s ure I answered your question but 
I think maybe we mi s l e d you if it came out that onl y those four commun iti es 
s hould be li ste ned to and other peop l e s hould not be taken into account. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Th a nk yo u. Mr. Curley. 

Preferenc e For Northern Labour 

MR. CURLEY: Mr . Chairman, if you read the s ocio-economic sec tion on page 10 , 
the fi rst stateme nt r ea ll y s tates , a nd I quote : "Th e APP i s committed to being 
a n indu stry l eader in soc io-economi c programs. Residents of the four communities 
of Resolute Bay, Gr i se Fiord, Arctic Ba y and Pond Inlet , and the surrounding 
area, are mo st c l osely in vo lved in the s ocio-economi c evaluation of the effects 
of the Arctic Pilot Project. -" So that to me is an immediate l y misleading 
sta tem e nt a nd I think it s hould be taken out becau se thi s i s a Canadian interest 
nnd all Canad i ans are intere s ted in the effects that APP might have with 
respect to t he env i ronment and the surrounding areas, the wild lif e and so on. 
I think that kind of sta tement is really not correct and it s hould not be 
it i s good for th e PR con s ideration I say but I do not think you are just 
say ing you are marketing sa l esman only. I think you have to satisfy even those 
that are concerned with the environmenta l consideration . 

So I wa nt to get definite assurance. When you mean what yo u say, that you 
would attempt to provide preference for the northern l abourer, do you mean 
to t e ll me th at yo ur company and emp lo yment position s and so on, the l abour 
will not be un i onized so that you do not have to have all kinds of positions 
and be lo cke d with the union negotiations where northern manpower will 
eve ntuall y get th e short end of the emp lo yment opportunities? So maybe you 
could be a li ttle mor e spec ifi c as to how yo u would protect the northern 
preference as far as employment is concerned because I do not think it i s go in g 
to be e nough to say that you will attempt to hire northerner s first. If you 
rea ll y are ser iou s , then ma y be you can give us a little more understanding on 
how yo u wo uld sa ti s f y the peop l e who are interested in working in that part 
of the project. Th a nk you. 

CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fra se r): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: I be li eve the question was for more detail on the commitment 
to hir e northerners. Well, it is a commitment. It is one that we will sta nd 
by and one which, if there is a union -- a nd I know what you mean by that -­
union s cannot agree for various reasons to allowing preference such as a 
north e rner preference, but we have never given in on that point in any way of 
our neg otiation s with the union with respect to the Al aska highway line and 
we would -- I cannot guarantee, except that we are on record and I go on 
record again, that the se programs , we are fully committed to carry them through 
and that i s a s tatement by the project and we give preferences now in Alberta 
for natives in Alberta . We have a program, an objective and a program in our 
company where we want nat i ve emp lo yees in the same ratio as there are natives 
to whites, for examp l e in the prov in ce, and th~t i s being carried out. I do 
not think thi s is going to be a major problem in the North a nd I think that we 
have s ufficient bargaining power to carry through that commitment. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Supplementary, Mr. Curley. 

MR . CURLEY: Mr. Cha irman , I have one l ast question that I would like to ask . 
I am not s ure whether we sho uld accept the assurance that we northerners shall 
be treated with preference as far as job opportunities are concerned, because 
I am afraid that once the constitution is brought home, you will probably have 
good reason to hir e all over the co untry because of the mobility _rights and so 
on that are going to be instituted in the new constitution. I would li ke to be 
able to accept your assurance but I think I have to worry about it in sp ite of 
your s tatement that we should not worry about that part. Northerners hav e a lot 
to lo se. You have nothing to lose. I think we shou ld be worried about it as 
northerners otherwise you are going to be walking a ll over us which possibly 
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will be the case once the reg ul atory procedures ha ve been dealt wi th. 
Exper ience s how s in the North that we no r mall y get the short end of the st i ck 
in the benefits and only then we· hav e been beginning to get a lit t l e bit of 
attention and we would lik e to continue that mom ent um. 

Possibility Of Major Shipping Acc i dent 

The other thin g that I was quite amazed at was yo ur rep l y to Mr. MacQuarrie's 
co ncern with respect to so me possibility of a ma jor s hi pwreck a nd whatnot and 
the safety i ss ue s that he was concerned with. You sai d "l~ell, we do not hav e 
to worry about that." You know, I am s ur e that i s what was sa id about the 
Ocean Ranger when they put it down , that it was going to be ab l e to withstand 
50 foot waves and so on and a ll thi s s ort of thing. You real l y me a n to te ll me 
that we are not going to hav e to worry a bout a possible acc id e nt with thi s 
tanker that i s going to be carrying liqu efied natural ga s from that part? 

Again I say, I think as northerner s, if we are concerned with our e nvi ronment 
and our wi ldlif e, we are going to have to worry abo ut that, otherw i se yo u 
might end up not having a proper in s pection nec essary to protect the interests 
of the northern eco log y and env ironm ent and wildl if e as we ll. So what do yo u 
mean? Maybe you cou ld be a little more c l ear in exactly wh y we s hould not 
have to be worr y ing about a possible accident with th i s major t a nke r . Th a nk 
you. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Curley . Mr . Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE : I do not remember that I gave the impre ss ion that I s uggest ed 
that you did not have to worry. I was really talking mor e about our concern 
about a tanker accident, wher e a tanker sinks and it causes s ome env ironm ental 
damage. I think I sa id that gas goes up in the air and I suggest that it i s 
more of a non-pollutant than , say, some other form s of energy. 

No, we are worried. We alwa ys worry about an accident, an Ocean Ranger 
s ituation . What happens if two energy tankers collide? I made the point that 
it ha s not happened yet. I certain l y would not make the point it is nev e r 
going to happen and understanding every sin~ l e effect of that . We are just 
say ing that we are satisfied, as project spo nsors, with the ship design, that 
it will not break up when it goes through thick i ce or the containment system, 
the tanks that hold the LNG will not rupture when it hits an iceberg at 20 
knots. So, we have reached that point of being fairly comfortab l e with the 
design, sufficient enough to put the application before the NEB. We have that 
sort of a lev e l of confidence. I would not like to say that you sho uld not 
be concerned. You ne ver know everything. I think you have to look again 
back through the sponsors and the projects they have done. They hav e done 
many, man y projects and have not had major accidents, have not caused major 
environmental impact . I guess I cannot · really give you any more assurance 
than that, except that we are putting the money up for the project and we are 
taking the risk in terms of an accident, in terms of lo s ing money -- at least, 
losing ships . We suggest that an LNG spill will not have a major effect on the 
env ironment that you live in up here. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fr aser): Thank you, Mr. Abercrombie. Do any other Members wi sh 
to speak? Mr. McLaughlin, you have not spoke n yet. 

Benefits To People Of The NWT 

MR. McLAUGHLIN : Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I wou ld just li ke to talk for a minute 
about what the basic benefits are going to be to people in the Northwest 
Territorie s. You are going to be supp l ying natural gas product s to eastern 
Canada to maybe take the pres s ure off oil imports. This might a llo w Alberta 
possibly to se'.l some of their gas to the United States, but what are the people 
in the NWT going to get in reqard to natural gas products? Is Petro-Canada qoing 
to deliver natural gas product s lik e propane to all the communities in the 
Northwest Territories at Montreal refinery prices? What are going to be our 
benefits? You are going to take resources out of the Northwe s t Territories . 
Are you going to make any efforts to deliver them to us at the same pric e you 
are going to deliver them to the peop le in Montrea l ? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCPOMBIE: Well, we have made certain commitments as to what we would 
do given approval of this project in terms of employment, in terms of joint 
venture s in business. So , there is the whole area of employment and I suggest 
that those commitments will be carried out. 

Secondly , the Nort! ,west Territories and the Yukon are resource rich areas . 
What µe are talking about is a very thin edge of the iceberg -- that with the 
movement of a natural resource, natural gas, out of the High Arctic or out of 
the Northwest Territories, it begins a cash flow, which cash flows to the 
producers , to the owners , to the federal government as t~e royalty owners of 
the royalty gas -- money starts to flow and it will induce further investment. 
Further investment means more jobs. It means more tax base and I guess we 
are talking about very substantial resources, a substantial cash flow, and the 
beginning of an industrialized era in the Northwest Territories. We have seen 
it in Alberta . I am not trying to shove Alberta down your throat, but it is 
where I come from and my experience that in 1949 Alberta could not pay the 
interest on its debt . Today, Alberta is very strong, it has a very strong 
economic environment and I think the same prospect is open to the Northwest 
Territories. Will you share in the royalty? I guess that is a matter of 
negotiation . I think you will . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Abercrombie. Mr . McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Yes. The specific question I asked , though -- Petro-Canada 
is obviously going to make a profit off this operation at some stage and you 
have retail outle:s in the Northwest Territories. If you are going to be 
taking a natural resource out of here, why can you not deliver it in communities 
where you have retail outlets at the same price that people in Montreal can 
get it, because, you know, you are taking it from us? We are going to get no 
benefit. It is one of the major expenditures in the North, heating and 
transportation fuels and what are we going to get out of this, really? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Bruchet will answer that. 

MR. BRUCHET: Well, yes. That is precisely what we are trying to arrive at 
with the task force that we have established with EMR, the Department of 
Energy, Mines and Resources and the Government of the Northwest Territories. 
It is to look at the technical, the economic and the transportation that 
would go into supplying Arctic communities with an alternative form of energy 
to the offshore crude that they now utilize to heat and l ight their homes. 
To sit here now and say we are committing to do that -- we do not know. We 
are taking it into four phases. We have terms of reference for the study 
group now. We are serious about it, both the Arctic Pilot Project and Petro­
Canada corporately . We are serious about studying it and seeing just how it 
can be done. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Stewart. 

Promoting Local Purchase 

HON. DON STEWART: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I know these presentations are 
always difficult, especially when we have had a little experience with what has 
happened. Part of your consortium is Dome. Now, Dome came into this country 
and indicated that they would be purchasing locally and doing many great things, 
the same types of things that you are speaking of. Yet history has proven that 
Done, the first year of their operation, did do this, but last year they did 
none and we do not as a business community expect them to be doing any this year. 
It seems that when the machinery gets into place and big corporate structures, 
that either management does not control their purchasing departments or their 
purchasing departments decide to go their own way. 
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It is a constant battl e in the North to try and promot e loc a l purchase. Dome 
wa s a good corporate citizen the first year that they we re active. Now they 
are awa y down the li s t and ye t they are part of th e consortium where yo u are 
coming out with the sa me type of platitud es that Dome made and I think the 
peopl e in the country have eve ry rig ht to be very, very s us pi c iou s. I know 
that purcl1a s ing department s, because of the nature of th e business, a r e very 
difficult people to control, but s urel y, if you cannot co ntrol yo ur own 
purcha s ing departments -- becau se that i s what Dome in fac t almost says. 
"Well, they s hould not have done that" , but that is after th e fact a nd they 
have done it and this continues . So, if one com pan y the s iz e of Dome Petro l e um 
cannot participate and do tho se thing s that th ey sa id they we r e go in g to do, 
what reason have we to believe that yo ur consortium i s go ing to do a ny thin g 
any differently? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fra se r) : Thank you. Mr . Abercrombie. 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Th a~k you. Would you ju s t exc use me ? I will discuss this 
qu es tion with my co ll eague. Mr. Chairman, I wi ll try to answer that one . I 
am net familiar with Dome practices in the North. All I can spea k for i s the 
project. Dome came in in 19 80 with a 20 per cent intere st, and both Petro­
Canada and ourselve s, who were then the partner s, before Melville came in, we 
backed off. Petro-Canada have 37.5 per ce nt , a nd NOVA have 25 per cent, and 
we therefore control the project, and I think we hav e -- at l east we hav e tried 
to lay out very clear l y our commit11Jent s, and the project i s tied to those 
co mmitm ents. I do not know i f I can raise your l evel of confidence in us, s ir, 
any more than that. We will certa inly do our best . 

CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Stewart. 

HON . DON STEWART : Well, it might be a good id ea if Dome wou ld c l ean up the ir 
act, and we might be more convinced that you people are capab l e of doing yours. 
Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Any other Members wish to speak before I 
recognize Mrs. Sorensen? Ms Cournoyea, yo u had Yo ur hand up b~fore Mrs. Sore nse n . 
Ms Cour no yea. 

Severe Disruption To Environment And Traditional Lif esty le 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr. Chairman, I ha ve two questions to put to the witnesses, a nd 
one que s tion i s: If the project was allowed to go ahead, a nd there was severe 
disruption to the traditional life sty le and/or the environment, wou ~d they 
stop? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Yes. Mr. ,~bercrombie . 

MR. ABERCROMBIE: Mr. Chairman, Ms Cournoyea, I was talking to the chairman of 
the executive committee, Mr . Wolcott, and he was asked to answer a s imilar 
question in Ottawa, and I think I s upport his answer, which was, it is very 
difficult, once you get a project together, to stop it. I think we would do 
it this way, if there would be an impact of some kind identifi ed, we would hope 
to have the various organizations that we are putting forward, which organizations 
involve not only Arctic Pilot Project's personnel but Inuit and government as 
well, and if this dialogue did not lead to the mitigation of a problem which 
was identified as a serious one, and if it wa s a major problem that simp l y 
co uld not be tolerated by anyone, that the project wo uld be shut down. I 
think the words use d in Ottawa were "a holocaust", which had major damage on 
the environment. I suggest the project would be shut down. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you . Ms Cournoyea. 
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Motion To Encourage Arctic Pilot Project Members To Support Native Land Claims 

MS COURNOYEA: We ll , I wa s hoping that you wou ld say yes , you would, 
unequivocally. I have a difficulty in wondering how the Arctic Pilot Project 
cou l d be justified, that is, given the vast reserves of gas - - and we are 
talking about gas -- in other parts of Canada and in the world. I have 
difficulty with that , but I would like to propose a motion at this time: 
move that the committee of the whole of thi s Legislative Assembly encourage 
the Arctic Pilot Project members to find ways and means to support the native 
claimant groups in their area of operations in their efforts to secure a just 
and equit a ble settlement of their stated aborigina l claims. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Ms Cournoyea. Can we get a copy of that 
motion, please? Than ~ you . The motion is in order. To the motion. 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr . Chairman, I believe that the kind of discussions that we have 
been having with the Arctic Pilot Project witnesses are arguments that they 
have heard from the community level and a ll levels of political organizations 
for the native c l aimant groups . I am not happy with the continua l answers we 
get, and the working around i ssues that normally take place when an issue 
should be reso l ved. I do not believe that any industry working in the North 
should feel satisfied that the issues of the just settlement of aborigina l 
c l aim s should be dealt with piecemeal by moving to communities, working wi th 
hunters' and trapper s ' as s oc i ations, to try to find a way to get around the 
issue. Now, I am not accus ing the Arctic Pilot Project of doing that, but this 
is what it appears to be . We faced it with the Mackenzie Valley pipeline, with 
Dome, with Imperial Oil, with Gulf Oil, and now with the Arctic Pilot Project, 
a:1d the same kind of presentation continues to go on. Vast amounts of money 
are s pent to try to overturn tl1e real issue of claims, who owns and how we are 
going to take part. 

Justifiably, your company talks about wage emp l oy ment. You must realize we 
have a certain number of people who wi ll be involved with the wage employment 
no matter what. They wil l take their just place and responsib l e place . However, 
we also realize that we are part of a broader Canadian society, and we are a 
small group of people in the Arctic. Our views are somet im es very difficult 
to get across to the Canad i an public. We also appreciate Canada's problems 
in the economic issues that they are presently dealing with, and we a l so are 
aware and I hope, sophisticated enoug h to rea li ze, that 17,000 Inuit are not 
a very big group of people to continua ll y try to bring across the needs of 
this area . I do not be li eve that the southern Canadians are really into the 
problems of the Arct i c . I believe their main concern and their main thrust 
is trying to become stable in terms of energy. 

Now, you made a statement that you would do your best to supp l y an alternate 
energy source to the commun iti es. Th at has been sa id many times before. For 
examp l e, in the Mackenzie Val l ey pipel ine inquiry and the Delta phase of the 
Berger in qu iry, it was stated that this was one of the benefits, but when we 
got down to the crit i ca l quest ion s of how it was go in g to be delivered, how it 
would come to the communities, the company, after at least two months of grilling, 
finally said that they were not prepared to support the in frastr uct ur e from 
the source tr the community and the infra structure within the community. 

Federal ~egislation Necessary 

We have a basic problem in the Northwest Territories, not only with aboriginal 
c l aims but in terms of satisfying the needs of the growing communities 
generally. \1e have to negotiate with the government to try to get the funding 
that i s necessary to meet the impact and the problems, in terms of allowing 
the communities to feel the benefits of opening up the country. Now, I do not 
purport to speak for others in the Northwest Territories, but I think their claim 
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and their de s ires are so mew hat the sa me, but the a boriqin a l peoples a re a sma ll 
group of people , and are very easy to overcome , because Dome, for exa mple , pl a ns to 
put 10 , 000 peop l e in our area . Th ey hav e all the money, they see m to hav e all 
the physical pizzaz to manipulate and control fed era l bureaucracy. As nativ e 
people we do not have th a t. We operate on a minimum budget with a minimum 
political posture , and we are a l ways invited to s it on committees and board s . 
Well , it is not good enough becaus e a ll we reall y do i s feed the inform at ion to 
the companies and then , from your own pers pe c tive, yo u try to work aro und the 
i ss ue, maybe not in neglect of our true feelings, but you do try to reso lv e it 
in other ways rather than s omething that would be eventually stated in federa l 
l egis l ation, and that is what the aborigina l peop l e of th e Northwest Territori es 
want, somet hing stated in federal legi s lation , in an act of parliament , that 
wou l d define and critica ll y detail exact l y where the abor i g inal people sta nd . 
Once that is done, the kind of openness that you will find will be imm e nse, a nd 
there wil l be the comfortab l e feeling of being able to work with other s in the 
Northwest Territori es. 

Willingnes s To Co-operate Should Be Retu r ned 

So we are facing those issLles, a nd it is fine for you to pre se nt the picture s -­
I have gone through it so many thousand times I cou l d almost probably do a 
good display myself -- but, you see, I do not think it i s enough for you to 
tell us that you really do not want to get involved with the aborigina l c l aims 
issue, and to say that it is be s t for you to stand back . I do not believ e that . 
I believe that a company like yours would be a fanta s tic thrust if you cou ld 
get together with that aboriginal claimant group, s upport them financially, 
a nd stand up behind them and say, "Well , we are going to help you see thi s 
through." 

You see, we are faced now with companies sayi ng, "Well, we s upport it in 
principle , " but behind the scenes we see their own c l a im s -- you know, from 
their own mind , their own c laim s going forward, and we have to justify why we 
wa nt somethi ng that would supersede what you want. That kind of act ivity i s 
going on all the time. Our funding i s just peanuts to what you people are able 
to get out of the government and the kind of support that you are able to get . 
So trying to work aro und the issue is not going to resolve your problem. I 
believe people are not asking for so much that you cannot feel comfortable in 
support ing them. I believe that if you are the first group of peop l e to come 
out in s upport of a claimant group and support them, got behind them -- if it 
requires a thrust with a federal agency, if it requires a thrust for funding, 
get it done. 

I believe s incerel y that your statement that you feel you have to stand back 
i s really not justified because you are part of that Canadian economy. You 
want something; we want something and yo u are on our turf. We are willing to 
co-operate with you but we want some co-operation back, rather than promises 
and meetings and committees and task forces. I would like to have support 
for this motion to allow you to know that we will encourage you to take positive 
steps to support the native claimant groups in this area, to resolve that issue 
of aboriginal claims. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): To the motion. We have a motion on the floor . 

AN HON. MEMBER: Question. 

Motion To Encourage Arctic Pilot Project Members To Support Native Land Claims, 
Carried 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Question being called. All in favour? Down. Opposed? 
The motion was carried unanimously. 

---Carried 
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Mrs. Sore nsen. 

MRS. SORENSEN: Th a nk yo u, Mr. Chairman. There i s no doubt in my mind that 
the proje c t wil l proceed. It is my fee ling that the hearing s are more a front 
t ha n a nyth ing e l se although I under stan d that va lu ab l e t hin gs are being brought 
forward, but I fee l that the project i s going to proc ee d. The reason I fee l 
t hat is because the project probably i s mor e in the national interest than 
anything e l se, more in terms of national def e nce and so vereignty than anything 
e l se will make it proceed. It i s no secret that our neighbour s across the 
Arct i c Ci rc l e a r e ar ming th e i r Arctic region s a nd it i s no secret that in term s 
of defence, we are wea k in the Arctic regions of Canada, that we do not have 
a high vi s i bility up there a nd it i s certain l y no secret that th e Am er i cans, 
unde r the new Reaga n a dmini strat ion , are very nervou s about the fa ct that we 
a r e weak in the North . So I think more than anything, that comb ination of things 
will mean that yo ur project will go ahead. 

So giv e n that, yo u know, i t i s l ogica l that I then, as a northern po li tician 
accepting that reality, want to impr ess upon the proponents that one of the 
mo st important things, in addition to the settlement of land c l a im s and revenue 
s har ing, i s a guaranteed s upply of fuel for consumers in the North. When I say 
" co nsu mers " , I mean government consumers, I mean industry consumers, I mean the 
little person who i s try ing to operate hi s or her home. To give you an examp l e, 
my bill for a modest s ized home in Yellowknife , which i s cons id ered the banana 
be l t of the North -- the cost to heat my home for 25 days was $580. That i s 
fuel, home he at ing fuel for 25 day s in the month of January. There were a lot 
that were high e r and there were some homes that were certainly lo wer. My hom e 
is not ne cessar il y effi cient in terms of in sulation but in addition to that, it 
cos t me $11 4 for power and that power is generated , to a certain extent, by 
di ese l and my furnace runs off the power. It starts, using power . That is 
Ye ll ow knife. Then yo u go up to Frobi s her Bay or a point in the High Arctic, 
and it i s costing thi s government maybe as high as $2 000 a month for our 
soc i a l hous in g and for our pub li c hou s ing to heat and li ght th ese home s. Now, 
granted there are problem s with poor in s ulation but that is not an unrealistic 
amount . So when we s ay alternate sources of fuel are really important, we are 
s peak ing from the heart, that that is really, real l y essentia l to lif e in the 
North, that it i s the amount that it costs for us to live her e. 

Northern ers Must Also Benefit From Arctic Ga s 

Now, in yo ur boo k yo u say, a nd I refer to it aga in, but I just want to 
r e - empha s ize, on page nine yo u s tat e that the project will thereby provide an 
a lt e rnate competitive s ource of Canadian energy in a region which is currently 
tota ll y dependent on expe nsive impo rted oil, a nd you are referring to eastern 
Canada. Well, that i s us too. We are tota ll y dependent on expe ns iv e imported 
oil because not on l y do we have to pa y for the oil itself but we pay for the 
tran s portation of that oil and then the profit is added on to that. So our 
cost per gal l on or per litr e of our fuel is astronomica l a nd even more so the 
further north you go. 

You go further on in your booklet to say that "Th e Arctic gas will be delivered 
and so ld to eastern Canadian customers at the prevailing domestic price. 
Western Canad i an gas wh i ch would have been pipelined east to supp l y this market 
will, instead, be exported and s old to customers in the United States at the 
c urrent border price." So when I read that, all I see is the Alberta coffers 
swe lling at the expense of the Northwest Territories and so if there i s noth ·ing 
in it that is productive and quantitative for the consumers of the North, then 
you are just not going to get the s upport . You know, all la st week we were harping 
and harping on the costs that we pay up here for power which is, to a certain 
extent, di ese l-g enerated and that is rising and going to continue rising and 
it is already beyond the scope of many cons ume rs. 
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So I want you to be aware that if you can provide plants at the sites in the 
High Arctic that will produce alternate sources of energy that we can us to 
heat an c light our homes or if the other method , which i s to bring the d ese l 
in by empty tanker -- if you can do that, please do it not after the pro ect 
gets on board and you have everything sett led , but at the same time that you 
bring your project on stream, that you a l so bring on s tream for northern 
cons umer s those kinds of a lt ernate forms of energy becau~e we are just not 
going to be able to tolerate that gas going to help s outhern consumers when we 
are overburdened now by the cost of our fuel and God knows what it will be lik e 
in 1986 when you propose to get your project under way. Thank you, Mr . Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fra s er): Was there a question in there somewhere or was it ju s t 
an opening speech? 

MRS . SORENSEN : An opening s peech . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): It was an opening speec h . That i s what I thought it 
was . Any other questions? Any other Members want to question the witnesses? 
There being no further questions , can we thank the witnesses then for their 
time and presentation and the s lid es? Thank you very much . 

---Applause 

What is the wish of the committee? 

MR. MacQUARRIE: Carry on. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Report progress? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Nay, nay! 

MR. MacQUARR IE: Carry on . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. McCallum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, we were dealing with the Department of 
Public Works yesterday. May I s ugge s t that we continue with that? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

MR. CURLEY: It is a good idea . 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Thank you, Tagak. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Mr . Mccallum, do you have any witnesses yo u wish to 
bring in? 

HON . ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, yes. The Deputy Commissioner and the 
deputy minister. 

SOM E HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Is it agreed that we bring the Deputy Commissioner in 
and the deputy minister? Agreed? 

SOME HON . MEMBERS: Agreed. 

--- Agreed 
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Bill l -82(1), Appropriation Ord in ance, 1982-83 

Department Of Publi c Works 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Is the deputy minister on his way or sho uld we just 
proceed with Mr. Pilot? Carry on . We were sti ll on general comments on page 
ll .Ol when we reported l ast night, so we will continue with general comments 
on the DPW budget. ls i t the wish of the committee that we go to detail? 
Agreed? 

SOME HON . MEMBERS: Agreed. 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Directorate, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Page ll .02, directorate, in the amount of $6 17,000 . 
Agreed? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Architectural Services, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser) : Page ll.0 3, architectura l serv i ces in the amount of 
$388,000 . Agreed? 

SOME HON . MEMBERS: Agreed . 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Engineering Serv ice s 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Page ll .04, engineering services, in the amou nt of 
$220,000 . Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Yes, Mr. Chairman . I have a question to the Minister with respect 
to sewage disposal in Rankin Inlet. The Minister and Mr. Pilot, the Deput y 
Commissioner, know that there is a sewer at Rankin which drains directly into 
the harbour and, therefore, creates pollution during the su mm er and so on. I 
am wondering whether or not the department has any plans to try and correct 
that problem, because not only i s it a prob l em in the s umm er in terms of 
polluting that harbour, because the hunter s and fishermen continue to use that 
particular harbour to unload t heir fishing boats and so on and these kinds of 
things, but also it creates a problem because where the sewer drain s out into 
the harbour it normally creates a cont inuing current there and therefore the 
harbour contin ues to be pretty well open throughout the winter. There is 
normally even a protection estab li s hed there so that ordinary citizens travelling 
there with their snowmobi l es will not fall through. I wonder if the Minister 
has any plans to see if that thing cou ld be improved in suc h a way that it 
will not create any possible health prob lem s to the commun ity, as well as 
better protection for citizens during the winter months . Thank you. 

CHAIRM AN (Mr. Fra ser): Mr . Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I was just quickly 
looking in the capital planning book here to see what work was being planned 
for the upgrading of the sewer system in Rankin Inlet. I cannot, just ha st il y 
looking through he re, loc ate any information on it. As Mr. Curley perhaps 
knows, the planning or the program for water and sewer systems comes under the 
Department of Loc a l Government and if it is in their plan to have that system 
upgraded, the Department of Public Works will be the ag2ncy to carry out that 
work. I wi ll review that information or the question that has been asked and 
provide an answer directly to Mr. Cur l ey on that issue. 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr . Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Yes, Mr. Cha irm an . The reason I asked the question is that it 
is the Department of Public Works that is responsib l e for design and engineering 
concerns of those kinds of things . What I am trying to do is to at l east give 
you information about it, because a lthou gh I h3ve not received any d ir ect 
comp l aints from the municipal hamlet counci l , ordinary citizens are concerned that 
th i s huge sewage system is pol lu ting the l ocal harbour and there is even a beach 
whe,'e people used to use it for their canoes and unloading. These days they are not 
even wanting to use that particular part, because -- my view is that the sewer is 
really too c l ose to the shore. The reason it is c l ose to the shore i s Rankin 
Inlet harbour is pretty deep at that sect ion. So therefore, I am wondering 
whether or not this kind of practice is really al l owed? I do not know what they 
do in Frobisher Bay, but in Rankin Inlet it is creating quite a mess to the 
l ocal harbour and whether or not the government can do something about it, 
whether they have any interest in protecting the environmental aspects of that 
harbour, I do not know, but I, as a cit i zen, wou ld continue to be concerned 
with it , because Rankin Inlet uses that. Hunters and fishermen use that harbour 
and therefore, sometimes they have to unload their fish through that area. So, 
could you assure me that you will review it with your col l eagues in the government 
and see what ass i stance cou ld be given to the community to correct that problem? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Pilot. 

DErUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Mr. Chairman, we will certa inl y look at that 
sit uation and if corrective measures are necessary we will, in consu lt ation 
with the hamlet of Rankin Inlet, develop some method to overcome the pollution 
or the appearance of pollution in the harbour at Rankin Inlet. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Pilot. Any further questions? 
En gin eer ing serv i ces, $220,000. Agreed? Ms Cournoyea. 

Tukto yaktuk Municipal Requirements 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to say for the record that I have 
dealt with this with Mr. Parker, in terms of the three pages that we passed, 
just to get encouragement from Mr. Parker that the business of Tuk and the 
problems that arise from the architectural policy planning and gu i ctel in es 
and the engineering service would be resolved in terms of the municipal 
requirements of that community. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: The overall planning for a community such as Tuk 
i s becoming a major emp ha s is wi.th our Department of Public Works and I can 
assure Ms Cournoyea that we will be working again very closely with the 
Department of Loc a l Government and with the municipality in our planning for 
that community. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Ms Cournoyea. 

MS COURNOYEA: Just one further question, Mr. Chairman. In the final decision 
making in the Department of Public Works, why was the motion of support in 
terms of impact requirements of Tuk really not reflected in the budget for the 
Department of Public Works? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Mr. Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Mr. Chairman, it is our desire to ~repare a specia l 
Treasury Board submiss ion to address the impact of resource deve lopment on 
communities suc h as Tuktoyaktuk and Norman Wells and not just those two 
communities but other communities that have a similar impact placed upon them 
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by resource development. We are in the process now of developing that paper 
and we wil l be going to Ottawa to seek additional capital funding to address 
those particular problems of those two communities in particular . The reason 
why it is not reflected in this budget is that the impact, as we identify it, 
is above and beyond the financia l l imitations of , he territorial appropriation 
from the federal government and we feel that we must seek additional funding 
from the Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development or from the 
Treasury Board to address those areas that have a high impact pl aced upon them 
by resource development. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Ms Cournoyea. 

MS COURNOYEA: Well, I would just l ike to express that the peop l e who are 
affected presently and have a past effect on them are getting a little impatient 
waiting for a paper to be deve l oped. I realize some communities are going to 
be facing the impact of development. However, I have one community in my 
constituency that is a l ready facing that i mpact and has a backlog of i tems to 
be dealt with so the impatient att i tudes that you might find in dealing with 
the community, I hope you will appreciate that. 

Complaint To NWT Water Board Re Tuktoyaktuk Harbour 

Another question . In terms of the NWT Water Board hearings on the disposal 
into the harbour, who wil l be brought to task for the problems in the Tuk 
harbour? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr . Pil ot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: If the desiqn of the system was within the 
Department of Public Works, what you are referring to in creating the problem 
in Tuk harbour, then it wil l be our responsibility with the Department of 
Local Government in preparing a system that wi ll meet the requirements of the 
NWT Water Board. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Ms Cournoyea. 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr . Pilot, cou l d you express to us what comp l aint is being 
lodged in terms of the Tuk harbour by the NWT Water Board? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Pilot. 

DEPU TY COMMISSIONER PI LOT: Mr . Chairma n , I have to be quite frank that I am 
not aware or am not fam i l i ar with the comp l aint that is being referred to. I 
wil l certainly gather that information and be prepared to speak to it but at 
the present time I am not aware of the comp l a i nt with the except i on of what 
has been said here just ear l ier that there is a problem or there appears to 
be a prob l em that has been identified by the Water Boar d or to t he Water Board 
and I have not seen either the complaint nor the recommendations that the Water 
Board may have made. 

Tota l O And M, Engineering Serv i ces, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Pilot. Any further questions on 
engineering services, $220,000? Agreed? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Operations, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Operations, $13,747,000. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

---Agreed 

Is it agreed? 
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Total O And M, Accommodation Services, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Page ll .06, $436,000, accommodation services. Agreed? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed . 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Repair And Upke ep Of Building~ And Works 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Repair and up keep of buildings and works, $11 ,362,000. 
Mr. Evaluarjuk. 

MR. EVALUARJUK : (Tr ans l ation) Mr. Chairman, I just want to make a few comments. 
When we were talking about education, I was s uppo se d to bring t hi s up when we 
came to th i s s ubj ect, of the maintenance in the sc hool s in the com muniti es. 
Two of the communities in my constituency are facing problems co nc ern ing the 
maintenan ce at the sc hool s. It is becau se of the job that DPW hav e been doing. 
It i s a l s o of concern to t he people in Ig l oo li k. During the winter it i s a l so 
very bad for the health of a per so n and also the students of that sc hool had 
to stop go in g to sc hool becau se of the prob l em . In add i tion the weather was 
not improving a nd it ca use d a l ot of prob l ems wi th the furnace in th e sc hool . 
Al so the toi l ets are not being maintained. The st ud e nts have separate 
washrooms, one for bigger s tudents and one for sma ll er st ud e nt s . Regarding 
that, I wou l d li ke to ask the Deputy Commissioner i f there i s a possib il ity 
of taking action on the ma in tenance imm ed i ately . Perhaps he can l ook into 
that i mmediately. Th ank you, Mr. Chairman . 

CHAI RMAN (Mr . Fra se r): Thank yo u . Mr . Deputy Comm i ss ion er . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Mr. Chairman, I gather from the comments by 
Mr. Evaluarjuk that it may be a problem of trai ning of our maintainer s of t he 
sc hool bui ldin gs. This i s on e area in wh i c h th e department has and will be 
addressing them se lve s in the new year, of being ab l e to provide better 
tech ni ca l advice and training to the schoo l ma int a in ers and to our comm uni ty 
workers so that they will find better methods of maintaining some of the mor e 
comp li cated areas of t heir sc ho o l . So I am not quite s ure if I am answering 
the question properly, whet her it was in the area of training that may be 
required by the DPW staf f a nd the schoo l maintainer s or whether i t i s a l ack 
of funding within these buildings to carry out the ma int ena nce . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Th a nk yo u, Mr. Pilot. Repair a nd upkeep of buildings 
and works in the amo un t of $1 1 ,362,000. Mr. Appaqaq . 

Power hou se In Sa ni ki lua g 

MR. APPAQAQ: (Tran s l at i on) Th a nk you , Mr. Chairma n. I am not quite s ure if 
this is concerning th i s department. However, I am well aware that th e 
Department of Public Works in Sanik ilu aq is maintaining some li ghts, but my 
quest i on, fir st of a ll , i s on page ll . 16 . In San i ki lu aq, for the maintenance 
of the powerhouse, $400,000. I s it going to be relocated, or are they go in g 
to get new generators? Thi s i s Sa nikilu aq's co ncern. I wou ld li ke to find out. 

CHA I RMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Mr. Chairman, t hi s i s an ongo in g quest i on from 
Mr . Appaqaq, and I believe we are getting c lo ser to the so l ution of hi s co ncern. 
A new generator i s on order, to go to Saniki lu aq thi s coming sea lif t, or 
this summer, and we do have fu ndin g within the budget to reno vate and to ma ke 
the building , t he present building, more so undproof. How ever, it ha s come to 
our attention that in a few years time, the Dep artme nt of Edu ca tion wi ll be 
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planning to build a new school in San ikiluaq and as part of t he planning 
process they are talking about the collection of waste heat from the powerhouse 
and using that waste heat to heat the new school. Our pre lim inary studies 
indicate to us that, from the present location of the powerhouse and where the 
new school would go, the expense in providing some kind of a heat transmiss i on 
line would be in excess, and the recommendations that are coming forward now 
to the capita l funding group is that a new powerhouse be bui l t in proximity 
to the location of where the new sc hool would be built, so that we can take 
advantage of the recovery of heat loss from the generators to heat the new 
sc hool building. 

So, before we make a decision to renovate the present bui l ding, we will have 
to make a deci s ion as to whether a new school i s indeed going to be bui l t in 
Sa nikiluaq , and, if i t is , are we going to use a heat recovery system, and if 
indeed that is going to be the method we wi ll use, we should be building a 
new powerhouse and it wou ld be bui l t in proximity to the new school. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Th ank you, Mr . Pi l ot. Mr. Appaqaq. 

Possib ili ty Of Inadequate Fundin g 

MR. APPAQAQ: (Trans l at i on) Th ank you, Mr. Chairman. I understood the statement, 
and I apprec i ate it. Ho wever, regarding t he hamlet counci l , t hey have written 
to me here in Ye llo wknife recently. They have concerns about t he fund ing , 
that it is not adequate. I think the Government of the NWT wi ll just drop 
down on the i r project, and I wou ld lik e to ask so me more questions. If the 
funding i s not adequate, is there a possibi li ty -- and I have some correspondence 
from my area that the Sanikiluaq hamlet counci l is try in g to l ook after t hat 
project, and I am well aware of that, but the hamlet counci l was concerned 
about the sc hool and if the schoo l a nd powerhouse are too far away there are 
going to be so me problems. They agreed to have the schoo l and the powe rhou se 
c l ose together, a nd there wou l d be more benefit if they were c l oser to the l ake 
and t hat wo ul d be where t hey would get t he i r water from. Th at would be of 
greater benef i t to them. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Was there a question there, Mr. Appaqaq? 

MR. APPAQAQ: (Translat i on) There was one question. If the funding i s not 
adequate for that project, is there a po ss ibili ty of ass i st i ng us with that 
project? If the funds are not enough? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra se r): Thank you. Mr. Pilot . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PIL OT: Mr . Chairma n , I understand t hat the fundin g i s 
identified under the cap it a l side, under page 11 . 16, $400,000 for the 
re novation of the powerhouse. We sti ll pl an to proceed with some of the 
renovations on that powerhouse th i s s ummer. However, the major decision has 
to be made to decide whether we wi l l , in fact, build a new one a nd where it 
is going to be l ocated. We wil l certa inl y work c l ose l y with the hamlet of 
Saniki lu aq, and I think if we cou l d get together with Mr . Appaqaq during this 
sess ion some t im e to go over the tota l plans for that powerhouse -- if he is 
familiar with it -- I wou ld be very pleased to do that and to receive hi s 
suggest i on as to how we can ind eed work with t he haml et a nd provide their input 
and have t hem in vo l ved -- I th ink this is rea ll y what Mr. Appaqaq i s asking 
us -- in the tota l project. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr . Appaqaq. 

MR. APPAQAQ: (Translation) Th ank you, Mr. Chairman. If t here i s a poss ibility 
that is going to be open to me, if we ca n di 5c uss some concerns I have, I do 
not have a ny more co ncer ns from the Sa ni kilu aq area. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank yo u , Mr . Appaqaq. Mr. Curley . 
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Tremendous Amount Of Mone y Spent On Repair And Upkeep Of Government Buildings 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the Minister why in his s phere, 
the Department of Public Work s, the repair and upkeep of buildings is s o high 
$17 , 362,000 to repair and keep up the government buildings. I see that the s e 
kinds of funds are not provided for the Department of Local Gov e rnment, not 
specif ic al ly as repair and upkeep of those municipal buildings. I know that 
a year and a half ago the Rankin Inlet hamlet council had to eventually 
exchange with the governLlent because staff hou sing was in s uch bad shape that 
they did not even have any money to do the kind of repair work to put it into 
liveable condition, and now that the government has taken it over , they have 
repaired it. You might even be able to live in it if you e ver move over there, 
Mr. Pilot. What I am trying to say i s why are not the same kind of maintenanc e 
and upkeep of building funds provided for the municioalities in the Northwe s t 
Territories? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We do admit that our maintenance 
of government buildings has fallen far behind over the past few years. Thi s 
may sound and look like a lot of money, but when we apply the formula that we 
use for the maintenance of hamlet buildings, it i s much less. The formula 
and the transfer of funds to hamlets under the Department of Local Government 
is a higher formula than the one we see here. It is just the number of 
buildings we have to maintain and my officials in the department tell me, not 
really suff i c ient funding and that becomes very evident when we look at the 
number of sc hool roofs that we have to replace . Thi s is a maintenance problem 
that has been neglected over the years becaus e of the lack of adequate funds. 
That $ 11 million is spread out over the five regions, including the Yellowknife 
area and it is spread out approximately evenly, by about two million dollars 
per region for the maintenance of buildings. So, as I say, it may look and 
sound like an excessive amount of money, but if we could apply the same 
formula that hamlet s utilize in obtaining their funding from the territorial 
government -- if we could use that same formula in obtaining our maintenance 
money from the federal government, this would be a much higher figure. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Pilot. I think the Member's question 
was that when the hamlet had it there was no money, but as soon as DPW took 
over there is a lot of money. I think that i s what the concern was and he 
wanted the Deputy Commissioner to respond to it. I am sorry. Okay. Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Agreed. 

Total O And M, Repair And Upkeep Of Buildings And Works, Agreed 

C H A I RM A N ( M r . F r a s e r ) : ·,- o t a l O a n d M , $ l l , 3 6 2 , 0 0 0 . Ag r e e d ? 

SOME HON . MEMBERS: Agreed . 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Operation And Repair Of Equipment, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Operation and repair of equipment, $J,5g7 ,000. Agreed? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Regional Administration, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Regional administration, $2,0 12 , 000. Agreed? 
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Total O And M, Regiona l Pr oj ec t Management, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Regional project management , $627, 000 . Agreed? 

SOME HON . MEMBERS: Agreed. 

--- Agreed 

Total O And M, Uti liti es, Agreed 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser ) : Utilitie s, $27, 175 , 000 . Agreed? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

---Agreed 

Total O And M, Highway s 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra se r) : Highwa ys, $13,680,000. Mr . MacQuarrie. 

MR . MacQUARRIE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just a very brief question. I 
r ece i ve d a co py of a l etter that was sent to Mr . Parker by the Yellowknife 
Chamber of Commerce and it was concerning the possib l e dr edging of the Mackenzie 
at the pla ce where the ferry c ro sses and it says in one brief paragraph: "We 
have bee n inform ed that if so me a rea s of the river bed were to be bla ste d 
a nd dr edged the Merv Hardie , with its recent renovations , cou ld be 
expe cted to provide continuous se rvice until the i ce road i s in place." And 
further on they reque s t cons id eration be given to blasting and dredging of 
t he river bottom at Fort Provid e nce . Of co urse, the issue for people in this 
area i s th at during the time s when the ferry i s out there are considerable 
in c reas es in costs. So, can I ask whether there has been a respon se and if 
not , will there be and most importantl y, will it be a favourable response? 
I s that realistic? I s it possib l e? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER P! LOT : Yes, Mr. Chairman. The plans are under way to 
dredge t hat pa,t ion of the Mackenzie River to allow better acce ss by the MV 
Merv Hardie. We hav e not respo nd ed to that lett er that yo u refer to at the 
present tim e . We are sti ll doing s ome research into some of the other 
questions that were asked in that particu l ar l etter and I hope to hav e that 
co mpl eted and returned to th e chamber of commerce very short l y. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra se r): Mr. MacQuarr i e. 

MR. MacQUARR I E: Could I ju st ve r y briefly ask, then, the plans for dredging, 
wou ld that be for thi s upcoming ye ar or the following year? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Pilot . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT : Yes , Mr. Chairman. That is planned for this 
upcoming year. We hope to have it done thi s summer. I am not s ure if there 
i s an ongoing program in dredging . There are other parts of the river an d 
other ferry crossings that require dredging also and they will be addressed 
as need be. 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Stewart. 

Moving Highwa ys Division To Hay River 

HON. DON STEWART: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. For some tim e now it was indicated 
that the highways department would be moved to Hay River. So far, there ha s 
been an increa s e in staff, but the headquar ters s taff of the highw ays 
department ha s not been moved. Could the Minister t e ll me whether or not it 
is going . to be moved Jnd if it i s when? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Mr . Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Thank you, Mr . Chairman . We are s till ac tivel y 
reviewing that question. My re s ponse is not a de la ying tactic. It is that 
we have been very, very active in lookin g at other aspects of the transportation 
sectors of the Government of the Northwest Territorie s a nd thi s do es in c l ude 
the highw ays sector. A sma ll group has been dev e lop ed or form e d and wi ll be 
responding to the Hon. Mr. Braden very shortly, I understand, with s om e 
recommendation s to be relayed to the Legis la ture. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. McLaughlin . Mr. Stewart, s upplementa ry . 

HON. DON STEWART : Supplementary on the same s ub ject, a new position or the 
person in charge of ferry operations was moved from Hay River to Yellowknife. 
Inasmuch as the ferry operations, the repair centres and the actual ferry sys t e m 
i s a lot closer to Ha y River would the Mini s ter cons id er at l east retur nin g 
this position to Hay River? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Pilot. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PILOT: Mr. Chairman, my light i s on . I am just po nderin g 
the question . It is something that we have look ed at in the pa st. It ha s 
great merit in locating that position in Hay River . It i s c lo se to the 
operation side of the section of highway s, the operation side being the s id e 
that comes under Mr. Gordon Barber and I understand the ferry operation also 
comes under this san1e sector, but the complication, of course, i s that there 
are other ferry operations, the Peel and the Arctic Red River ferr ie s that 
come under the Inuvik region and also the ferry that i s at Fort Simpso n. So, 
administratively we have addressed the subject, but the deputy mini s ter, 
Mr. Elkin, is new to this particular question and he did not want to be hasty 
and would caution me in being hasty in saying that we would in fact transfer 
the position down there without first having an opportunity to look at it and 
review it, i n light of the reporting relationship and the other sectors or 
the other areas which that individual must be responsible for . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fra ser): Thank you, Mr. Pilot. The hour being 6:00 o'clock, 
we wi ll rise and report progress. 

MR . SPEAKER: Mr. Fraser. 

REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHO LE OF MATTERS RELATING TO THE ARCTIC PILOT 
PROJECT; BILL l-82(1), APPROPRIATION ORDINANCE, 19 82-83 

MR. FRASER: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Your committee has been cons idering 
matters relating to the Arctic Pilot Project and wishes to report this matter 
concluded, with one motion being adopted; also, Bill l- 82(1) and wishes to 
report progress. 

MR . SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Fraser . Mr. Clerk, announcements an d orders of 
the day, please. 
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CLERK OF THE HOUSE (Mr. Remnant) : Yes, Mr. Speaker. There wil l be a meeting 
of the standing comm i ttee on finance at 9:00 a . m. tomorrow in Katimavik A. 

ITEM NO. 14: ORDERS OF THE DAY 

Orders of the day , 1 : 00 p.m., Thursday, February 25, 1982. 

1. Prayer 

2. Rep l ies to Commissioner ' s Address 

3. Ora l Questions 

4. Questions and Returns 

5 . Petitions 

6. Tabli ng of Documents 

7. Reports of Standing and Specia l Comm i ttees 

8. Not i ces of Motion 

9. Notices of Mot i on for First Read i ng of Bi ll s 

10. Motions 

11. I ntroduction of Bi ll s for First Reading 

12. Second Reading of Bi l ls 

13. Co ns i derat i on i r Comm i ttee of the Whol e of Bill s, Recommendat i ons to t he 
Legis l at ure and Other Matters: Matters Re l ati ng to Constitutio na l and 
Po l itica l Deve l opment; Tab l ed Document 15-82 (1 ); Bi ll 1-82 (1 ); 13t h 
Report of the Stand i ng Comm i ttee on Fi na nce 

14 . Orders of t he Day 

Mr. Speaker, neg l ected to mention t hat there will be a meeting of the spec i a l 
committee on educat i on at 11 :30 a.m. tomorrow in room 30 1. 

MR. SPEAKER : Thank you, Mr. Cl erk. Thi s House stands ad j our ned unt il 1 :00 p. m., 
Th ursday, Fe br uary 25, 1982. 

- --ADJOURNMEN T 
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